U.S. DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE NATIONAL OCEANIC AND ATMOSPHERIC ADMINISTRATION NATIONAL WEATHER SERVICE NATIONAL METEOROLOGICAL CENTER

OFFICE NOTE 396

SEA ICE PREDICTION PHYSICS

R. W. Grumbine Marine Prediction Branch

June 1993

This is an unreviewed manuscript, primarily intended for informal exchange of information among NMC staff members

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE NATIONAL OCEANIC ATMOSPHERIC ADMINISTRATION NATIONAL WEATHER SERVICE NATIONAL METEOROLOGICAL CENTER

TECHNICAL NOTE*

Sea Ice Prediction Physics

Robert W. Grumbine Marine Prediction Branch

June 1993

THIS IS AN UNREVIEWED MANUSCRIPT, PRIMARILY INTENDED FOR INFORMATIONAL EXCHANGE OF INFORMATION

OPC CONTRIBUTIONS

- No. 1. Burroughs, L. D., 1986: Development of Forecast Guidance for Santa Ana Conditions.

 National Weather Digest, Vol. 12 No. 1, 8pp.
- No. 2. Richardson, W. S., D. J. Schwab, Y. Y. Chao, and D. M. Wright, 1986: Lake Erie Wave Height Forecasts Generated by Empirical and Dynamical Methods -- Comparison and Verification. <u>Technical Note</u>, 23pp.
- No. 3. Auer, S. J., 1986: Determination of Errors in LFM Forecasts Surface Lows Over the Northwest Atlantic Ocean. <u>Technical Note/NMC Office Note No. 313</u>, 17pp.
- No. 4. Rao, D. B., S. D. Steenrod, and B. V. Sanchez, 1987: A Method of Calculating the Total Flow from A Given Sea Surface Topography. NASA Technical Memorandum 87799., 19pp.
- No. 5. Feit, D. M., 1986: Compendium of Marine Meteorological and Oceanographic Products of the Ocean Products Center. NOAA Technical Memorandum NWS NMC 68, 93pp.
- No. 6. Auer, S. J., 1986: A Comparison of the LFM, Spectral, and ECMWF Numerical Model Forecasts of Deepening Oceanic Cyclones During One Cool Season. <u>Technical Note/NMC Office Note No. 312</u>, 20pp.
- No. 7. Burroughs, L. D., 1987: Development of Open Fog Forecasting Regions. <u>Technical Note/NMC Office Note. No. 323.</u>, 36pp.
- No. 8. Yu, T. W., 1987: A Technique of Deducing Wind Direction from Satellite Measurements of Wind Speed. Monthly Weather Review, 115, 1929-1939.
- No. 9. Auer, S. J., 1987: Five-Year Climatological Survey of the Gulf Stream System and Its Associated Rings. <u>Journal of Geophysical Research</u>, 92, 11,709-11,726.
- No. 10. Chao, Y. Y., 1987: Forecasting Wave Conditions Affected by Currents and Bottom Topography. <u>Technical Note</u>, 11pp.
- No. 11. Esteva, D. C., 1987: The Editing and Averaging of Altimeter Wave and Wind Data.

 <u>Technical Note</u>, 4pp.
- No. 12. Feit, D. M., 1987: Forecasting Superstructure Icing for Alaskan Waters. <u>National</u> <u>Weather Digest, 12</u>, 5-10.
- No. 13. Sanchez, B. V., D. B. Rao, S. D. Steenrod, 1987: Tidal Estimation in the Atlantic and Indian Oceans. Marine Geodesy, 10, 309-350.
- No. 14. Gemmill, W.H., T.W. Yu, and D.M. Feit 1988: Performance of Techniques Used to Derive Ocean Surface Winds. <u>Technical Note/NMC Office Note No. 330</u>, 34pp.
- No. 15. Gemmill, W.H., T.W. Yu, and D.M. Feit 1987: Performance Statistics of Techniques Used to Determine Ocean Surface Winds. <u>Conference Preprint</u>, <u>Workshop Proceedings AES/CMOS 2nd Workshop of Operational Meteorology</u>. <u>Halifax</u>, <u>Nova Scotia.</u>, 234-243.
- No. 16. Yu, T.W., 1988: A Method for Determining Equivalent Depths of the Atmospheric Boundary Layer Over the Oceans. <u>Journal of Geophysical Research. 93</u>, 3655-3661.
- No. 17. Yu, T.W., 1987: Analysis of the Atmospheric Mixed Layer Heights Over the Oceans.

 <u>Conference Preprint, Workshop Proceedings AES/CMOS 2nd Workshop of Operational Meteorology, Halifax, Nova Scotia</u>, 2, 425-432.
- No. 18. Feit, D. M., 1987: An Operational Forecast System for Superstructure Icing.

 <u>Proceedings Fourth Conference Meteorology and Oceanography of the Coastal Zone</u>. 4pp.

Contents

1	Introduction	4
2	Conservation of Momentum 2.1 Free Drift Ice Dynamics	5 5
	2.2 Ice Rheology	
3	Thermodynamics	9
4	Conservation of Mass	14
5	Desirable Accuracies for Prediction	16
	5.1 Dynamics	
6	Recommendations	18
7	Appendix A	21
8	Appendix B	23
9	Appendix C	24
10	D Extended Bibliography	25

Abstract

In this note we review the physics of sea ice as a system forced by the atmosphere and ocean as they are relevant to the problem of making forecasts of the future state of the sea ice pack. Statistical analyses [Walsh, 1981; Chapman and Walsh, 1991; Mysak et al, 1991] and a limited theoretical analysis [Grumbine, 1993] suggest that the period of predictability may be weeks to months, making sea ice one of the most predictable components of the climate system. A feature of sea ice physics is that less is known about it than related physical systems such as the atmosphere and ocean. Consequently this review should be taken in the sense of a progress report on the state of sea ice understanding. A bibliography including sea ice papers not directly quoted is included at the end to permit the reader to identify groups actively working on aspects of the problem relevant to the reader's specific interest.

1 Introduction

The sea ice prediction problem is less well posed than those for the atmosphere and oceans. This is because less is known about the ice, and because it has been studied for a shorter period than the more familiar geophysical fluids. In this note we will review the physics relevant to the sea ice prediction problem as they are currently understood.

A feature of the sea ice prediction problem is that the items of most interest are not directly predictable. For most users, the most important fact about the sea ice is the location of the ice edge. More demanding users might also want to know the concentration of all ice (though not discriminating between ice 10 cm and 300 cm thick) behind the ice edge. Both the ice edge and ice concentration are derivable from the forecast variables.

Before becoming involved in the processes, we should understand what the variables are. In the atmosphere or ocean, the minimal variables are the three dimensional velocity field, pressure, density (mass per unit volume), temperature, and concentration of a scalar (water vapor in the atmosphere, salinity in the ocean). For sea ice, the velocity is a two dimensional field. Density is a mass per unit area. Pressure is force per unit length. And temperature, in the thermodynamic sense of a measure of the random component of velocity of the particles which make up the continuum, has not yet been defined for sea ice. So far, no scalar field has been identified as important for sea ice forecasting.

An element which appears to be important for sea ice prediction is the ice thickness distribution. The ice thickness distribution describes the fraction of the continuum area occupied by ice of a given thickness. It could be considered as being analogous to gas concentration in an atmosphere where the gasses are not well mixed, and where each gas has different physical properties (such as the thermosphere). We will discuss the thickness dependence of the different processes through this note.

The governing equations for the atmosphere and ocean are: conservation of mass, conservation of momentum, conservation of thermodynamic energy, conservation of scalars, an equation of state, and a rheology. The rheology of a continuum is part of the conservation of momentum and describes the amount of stress (units of pressure) generated by the degree (elastic) or rate (fluid) of deformation. For sea ice, the conservation of mass is similar to that for the atmosphere, given that we have multiple thicknesses of ice in our continuum element and that the thickness distribution can change by means other than advection (freezing will thicken the ice floes, for example). Conservation of momentum is also similar to the atmospheric case. Terms are added because sea ice rests on the atmosphere-ocean boundary. Conservation of thermodynamic energy is undefined for sea ice, and any scalar conservation has yet to be shown to be relevant. The equation of state for sea ice is not well understood. We will discuss it at more length in the dynamics section. The rheology of sea ice is not well known at all, with several different rheologies giving similar results for ice drift in sea ice simulations [Flato and Hibler, 1992; Ip et al., 1991]. This will also be discussed in the dynamics section.

This note will discuss the conservation of momentum, including the equation of state and the rheology, the conservation of heat energy (in exchange with the atmosphere and ocean), and the conservation of mass (the evolution of the ice thickness distribution). Given the physical basis from those discussions, we will examine the sea ice prediction problem in terms of the accuracy which might be expected given forcing from atmospheric and oceanic models or climatologies. A later note will examine the coupled problems. A

feature of sea ice as a continuum to bear firmly in mind is that the continuum particles, ice floes, are macroscopic objects which have a great range in thickness (less than 10 cm to over 10 m) and in area (10 m² to over 100 km²).

2 Conservation of Momentum

2.1 Free Drift Ice Dynamics

The dynamics of the ice pack are most easily understood by considering what forces can act on an individual floe. If floe-floe interactions are neglected, which we'll start with, the approximated dynamics are the free drift. First, since the floe is on the earth, we will adopt the usual geophysical practice and take an Eulerian coordinate system fixed to the earth. Symbols used in this section are defined in appendix A.

Wind passing over the floe induces a stress on the floe, typically taken to be in the form of equation 1. Also, as water moves relative to the ice, a stress is induced, taken to be in the form of equation 2, as a bulk aerodynamic skin drag. Turning angles are used when the atmospheric winds or ocean currents are given by their geostrophic values. Given that the ocean currents and ice velocities may be comparable, a more detailed computation which computes the mutual stress balance between the ice, ocean, and atmosphere is probably desirable, as in Steele et al. [1989]. The form drag (drag due to the shape of the ice floe, as opposed to the skin drag which is caused by viscous dissipation against the surface area of the floe) is an additional term, determined to be important in the marginal ice zone by Steele et al. [1989] in the form of equation 3. The sea surface may also be elevated or depressed relative to the geoid (equipotential surface). If so, the ice floes, which rest on the sea surface, then attempt to slide to the lower potential level. The acceleration due to this is given in equation 4.

$$\vec{\tau_a} = \rho_A C_{da} |U_a| \overline{\overline{R}}(\theta) \vec{U_a}^T \tag{1}$$

$$\vec{\tau_o} = \rho_O C_{do} | \vec{U_o} - \vec{U_i} | \overline{\overline{R}}(\phi) (\vec{U_o} - \vec{U_i})^T$$
(2)

$$\vec{\tau_f} = \frac{1}{2} \rho_O[h'/L] \Gamma |\vec{U_i} - \langle \vec{U_o} \rangle_D | (\vec{U_i} - \langle \vec{U_o} \rangle_d)$$
 (3)

$$mg\nabla H$$
 (4)

The resulting dynamical equation is:

$$m\frac{\partial \vec{U}}{\partial t} + m\vec{U} \cdot \nabla \vec{U} + mf\vec{k} \times \vec{U} = \vec{\tau_a} + \vec{\tau_o} + \vec{\tau_f} + mg\nabla H$$
 (5)

where:

$$\overline{\overline{R}}(\theta) = \begin{array}{cc} \cos(\theta) & \sin(\theta) \\ -\sin(\theta) & \cos(\theta) \end{array}$$
 (6)

$$\Gamma = [1 - (h'/L_f)^{(1/2)}]^2 \tag{7}$$

$$L_f = L\sqrt{(1/A) - 1} \tag{8}$$

and h' is the draft of the ice floes, L is their typical diameter, m is the mass of ice per unit area, A is the ice concentration, H is the dynamic topography, and θ , ϕ are constant turning angles of 23°, 25° for the atmosphere and ocean, respectively when geostrophic winds or currents are used.

If we scale the terms in equation 5 with a typical atmospheric speed of 5 m s⁻¹, ocean speed of 5 cm s⁻¹, ice speed of 10 cm s⁻¹, floe draft of 1 m, floe diameter of 100 m, mass per unit area of 1000 kg m⁻³ (total ice cover), dynamic height of 10 cm, length scale of 100 km, coriolis parameter of 10^{-4} s⁻¹, C_{da} , C_{do} are 1.2 10^{-3} and 5.5 10^{-3} and a time scale of a week (a typical forecast period) we find that the magnitude of the terms, respectively, is:

$$8 * 10^{-5} : 2 * 10^{-5} : 10^{-2} = 3 * 10^{-2} : 10^{-2} : 10^{-2} : 10^{-2}$$
 (9)

Ice accelerations, linear or nonlinear, are the only negligible terms. The ice velocity is then a function of the air velocity, ocean velocity, and sea surface topography, shown in equation 10.

$$f\vec{k} \times \vec{U} = g\nabla H + \frac{\vec{\tau_a} + \vec{\tau_o} + \vec{\tau_f}}{m}$$
 (10)

This is the free drift governing equation. An empirical simplification is that the ice drifts at some fraction of the wind speed, and at some angle to its direction. This wind-drift rule has been used for sea ice since at least the turn of the century [Nansen, 1902]. The thing which has changed in applying this rule are the constants, and the amount of observation lying behind them. Thorndike and Colony [1982] found that they could explain 70% of the variance in floe velocity by such a rule in the central Arctic basin, applying to 7937 buoy-days of observation.

2.2 Ice Rheology

Ice floes can also collide with each other. These collisions exchange momentum, which produces (in principal) an isotropic stress (pressure) and a deviatoric stress. The relation between the displacement or motion fields and the stresses is described by the rheology. As for air and water, the total stress divergence produces accelerations, as shown in equation 11. The pressure gradient, familiar from atmospheric and oceanic dynamics, is derived from the leading term in equation 11. The second term is the deviatoric stress. In air or water, the deviatoric stress is responsible for the viscosity of the fluid. It is also linearly related to the rate of strain in the fluid. For sea ice, the deviatoric stress is not apparently linear, nor is the pressure (equation of state) well-constrained. The most commonly-used relations are due to Hibler [1979, 1980], the equation of state being given in equation 12, and the rheology (deviatoric stress to rate of strain relation) is given in equations 13-17.

$$\sigma_{ij} = -P\delta_{ij}/2 + \tau_{ij} \tag{11}$$

$$P = P^* h \exp(-C(1 - A)) \tag{12}$$

$$\tau_{ij} = 2\eta \epsilon_{ij} + [\zeta - \eta] \epsilon_{kk} \delta_{ij} \tag{13}$$

$$\zeta = P \min(\frac{1}{2\Delta}, 2.5 * 10^8 s) \tag{14}$$

$$\eta = \zeta/e^2 \tag{15}$$

$$\Delta = ((\dot{\epsilon}_{11}^2 + \dot{\epsilon}_{22}^2(1 + e^{-2}) + 4e^{-2}\dot{\epsilon}_{12}^2 + 2\dot{\epsilon}_{11}\dot{\epsilon}_{22}(1 - e^{-2}))^{(1/2)}$$
(16)

$$\dot{\epsilon_{ij}} = \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{\partial U_i}{\partial x_i} + \frac{\partial U_j}{\partial x_i} \right) \tag{17}$$

where P is the pressure (ice strength), C is an arbitrary constant taken to be 20, τ_{ij} is the deviatoric stress tensor, η is the shear viscosity, ζ is the bulk viscosity, e is the ratio of principal axes in the assumed elliptical plastic yield curve and is taken equal to 2, and ϵ_{ij} is the strain rate tensor. The viscosities have units of kg s⁻¹, and stresses are in N m⁻¹. Stress divergence is then in units of N m⁻², as required for dimensional consistence. Note that the deviatoric stress and the isotropic stress are proportional to pressure (strength). As a consequence, isotropic and deviatoric stresses are comparable, and depend quite sensitively on the description of pressure for the ice field. P* is approximately 10^4 N m⁻², which gives a force of about 0.1 N m⁻² for ice about 1 m thick on length scales of about 100 km. This is significant compared to wind stresses of 0.03 N m⁻². In practice the pressure will only change over this range near the ice edge or near shore.

Including the internal stress field of the ice pack does not change the scaling arguments described before, but does add another two order one terms to the dynamic system – pressure gradient and deviatoric stress divergence. Since the pressure is nearly constant for a wide range of concentrations (by design, Hibler [1979]), we should reconsider the stress terms by examining the gradients (or divergence of the deviatoric stress) driving the floes. The isotropic stress gradient is proportional to $(\nabla h/C + C\nabla A)hP * \exp(-C(1-A))$. This term will be large when: A is near 1 and either or both the ice concentration or ice thickness are varying rapidly. Rapid ice concentration variations are most likely near the ice edge. Rapid thickness variations are most probable near the multi-year ice pack in spring and early winter — when the very thick multi-year pack is fringed by much thinner ice. The deviatoric stress in all the formulations is proportional to the gradient of the pressure dotted with a tensorial function of the strain, plus pressure times the divergence of the same tensor. The terms in the tensor (primarily proportional to the strain rate) are largest and most rapidly varying near coastlines, where boundary constraints are imposed physically over short distances [Hibler, 1979].

The drawback with the Hibler rheology is that it is fundamentally non-physical [Smith, 1983]. The failure rests in the fact that the relation between shear strength and dilation is specified, rather than derived by experiment from physical postulates [Smith, 1983]. The successes of Hibler's rheology are likely due to a good estimate of the physical processes and tuning.

Smith [1983] outlined physical principals which a proposed ice rheology must obey, and gave an example of a rheology which satisfied these constraints. This type of rheology

was used by Häkkinen [1987], and a variant was used by Overland and Pease [1988] in a regional ice model. The notation in this section is different from that in the original papers. The fundamental postulates are [Smith, 1983]:

- 1) Ice has no equilibrium pressure (i.e. no tendency to expand of its own accord)
- 2) Ice has no ability to support tension the ice is already cracked in several directions.
- 3) Resistance to deviatoric shearing is proportional to the isotropic compressive stress holding the ice floes together, and independent of the strain-rate and ice thickness this is analogous to the Coulomb law for granular materials
 - 4) The ice is nearly non-divergent until a critical value of isotropic stress is reached.
 - 5) Ice is horizontally isotropic.

Smith [1983] then proposes the Reiner-Rivlin equation as the most general which satisfies constraint 5:

$$\sigma_{ij} = \gamma(S_i, \theta_1, \theta_2)\delta_{ij} + \hat{\mu}(S_i, \theta_1, \theta_2)\dot{\epsilon_{ij}}$$
(18)

where S_i are the state variables and

$$\theta_1 = \dot{\epsilon_{ii}} \tag{19}$$

$$\theta_2 = (\epsilon_{ij} \epsilon_{ij})^{1/2} \tag{20}$$

Hakkinen's rheology for $\theta_1 \leq 0$ is

$$\sigma_{ij} = -P\delta_{ij} + \phi_1 \dot{\epsilon}_{ij} \tag{21}$$

where:

$$P = m\mu_0 e^{-C(1-A)} \tag{22}$$

$$\phi_1 = P(\mu_1/\mu_0)e^{-\gamma\theta_1\theta_2} \tag{23}$$

and μ_0 is 1 N m kg⁻¹, μ_1 is 10^4 m² s⁻¹, C is 15, γ is 3 10^8 s⁻². For $\theta_1 \ge 0$ the total stress is taken to be zero.

Overland and Pease [1988] modified postulates 3 and 4 in constructing their rheology, using:

- 3) Coulomb's law is valid for compressive stress states near the compressive strength limit.
- 4) Compressive strength limit is a function of ice thickness and compactness. The motivation of the change was to obtain a more reasonable limit for the viscosity as the strain rate approached zero [Overland and Pease, 1988].

The Overland and Pease [1988] rheology is:

$$\sigma_{ij} = -P(A, h)/\sqrt{2}\delta_{ij} + \phi(\dot{\epsilon}_{ij} - \dot{\epsilon}_{ii}\delta_{ij}) \quad \theta_1 \le 0$$
 (24)

$$\sigma_{ij} = 0 \quad \theta_1 \ge 0 \tag{25}$$

where

$$P = \rho_i \mu h^2 \exp(-C(1-A)) \tag{26}$$

$$\phi = \frac{DP^*}{\theta_2 + \theta_2} \tag{27}$$

and θ_1 , θ_2 , and $\dot{\epsilon}$ are as already noted. P is the ice strength, ϕ controls the deviatoric stress and D is related to the Coulomb strength of the material. The tensor multiplying ϕ in equation 24 is zero when i does not equal j. The preferred constants used are C=15, D=0.6, $\bar{\theta}_2=5^*10^{-3}~{\rm s}^{-1}$, and $\mu=1.6~{\rm N\,kg^{-1}}$, for a resolution of 1 km. The rheology is scale dependent, in that D, $\bar{\theta}_2$, and μ are functions of length scale [Overland and Pease, 1988]. Note that in this rheology, the ice pressure (strength) is proportional to the square of the thickness, rather than linear as for Hibler's [1979, 1980] equation of state. This was motivated by the observation that the Hibler equation of state gave excessive near shore ridging [Pease, personal communication]. The difficulty is that the equation of state (the dependence of pressure on other thermodynamic properties of the ice pack) for the ice pack has not been derivable from first principals, and apparently that differing assumptions can lead to comparably good results away from the coast.

3 Thermodynamics

Although formally it would be possible to write an ice model which included only the dynamical processes – but included all of them, including the ice interactions – this has not apparently been done outside of model tests by Hibler [1979]. An explanation is that the ice interaction processe are so complex and uncertain, adding thermodynamics as well is a realistic and not relatively expensive procedure. The thermodynamics, since they are better known, also provide a skilled element to the model, which inhibits solutions from becoming extremely unrealistic.

Ice thermodynamics are also complicated by the heterogeneous nature of the ice pack and the floes themselves. The ice pack is usually composed of floes of varying thicknesses. The heat flux through floes is a strong, nonlinear, function of thickness. The heat flux between floes and the ocean and atmosphere is also dependent on the amount of snow cover. The snow acts to insulate the ice. The snow can also cause ice formation at the surface of the floes by adding sufficient weight to depress the ice surface (only 10% of the ice thickness is above the water line in the absence of the snow) below the water line. In the melt season, particularly in regions of thick ice, ice floes can melt from the top, and collect the melt water into ponds. This again affects the floe thermodynamics, as well as the microwave signature of the pack. The latter is the reason that melt season identification of ice is difficult with passive microwave techniques [c.f. Parkinson, et al., 1987]

The principal terms in the thermal balance of an ice floe are: sensible heat flux from the ocean, sensible heat exchange with the atmosphere, latent heat exchange with the atmosphere, short wave radiation absorption from the atmosphere, long wave absorption from the atmosphere, long wave emission to the atmosphere, and thermal conduction. In the presence of a snow cover, shortwave absorption from the atmosphere, conduction, and a sensible heat flux from the ocean are retained. The snow layer keeps each of the terms mentioned for the ice-only case. The approximate magnitudes of the terms are given in

table 1. Symbols used in this section are defined in appendix B. There is some overlap with the dynamics section, but it should be easy to distinguish the cosine of the solar zenith angle from viscosity (both denoted by μ in the appropriate section).

Table 1. Magnitude of thermodynamic terms over the ocean and over sea ice. In units of W m^{-2} .

Term	Size - Ice	Size - Water
sw ↓	0-350	0-350
SW↑	200	35
LW ↑↓	250	250
Internal SW	0-150	0-315
H	2-200	200
Conduction	2-300	2-30
FW ↑	2-30	2-30
LE↑	2?	2?

The thermal energetics of ice floes (or rather, small homogeneous patches) may be divided into three classes of terms: those with no direct dependence on the ice/ocean/snow surface, those with a direct dependence, and those that are internal to the material. Variables with no direct dependence on the surface material include the downwelling longwave and heat flux from the lower ocean into the mixed layer. Internal variables are the conductive heat flux and the internal absorption of shortwave energy. Directly dependent variables are the latent and sensible heat fluxes, outgoing longwave radiation, outgoing shortwave radiation, and incoming shortwave radiation.

The downwelling shortwave energy depends on the surface when multiple reflection between surface and cloud is permitted. This term can account for 30-50% of the total shortwave flux [Shine, 1984]. The relation developed by Shine [1984] for cloudy skies is

$$F_N = \frac{(53.5 + 1274.5\mu)\mu^{0.5}(1 - 0.996\alpha)}{[1 + 0.139\tau(1 - 0.9345\alpha)]}$$
(28)

Where α is the albedo of the ice, τ is 3/2 LWP/r_e, with r_e being the equivalent drop size in the clouds, and μ is the cosine of the solar zenith angle. For clear sky, Shine [1984] reconsidered the relation developed by Zillman [1972] and adjusted the parameters to fit his more detailed radiative transfer model:

$$F_N = \frac{S_o \mu^2 (1 - \alpha)}{1.2\mu + (1.0 + \mu)e_a 10^{-3} + 0.0455}$$
 (29)

where So is the solar constant and ea is the water vapor pressure in millibars.

The albedo of sea ice is obviously an important parameter, because of its direct role in controlling the surface energy budget for both the atmosphere and the sea ice. Unfortunately, there are limited observations of the albedo. This would not be such a concern if it weren't also for the fact that the albedo is highly variable, reaching 0.8 with a fresh snow layer, and as low as 0.5 when there are large melt ponds present [Shine and Henderson-Sellers, 1985]. The full albedo parameterization used by Shine and Henderson-Sellers [1985]

is reproduced in table 2a. A different albedo scheme, which was developed by Ross and Walsh [1987] for use in comparing an ice model to observed albedoes, is given in table 2b. The albedo of bare puddled ice appears to be particularly important in controlling whether ice is seasonal or multi-year [Shine and Henderson-Sellers, 1985].

Table 2a. Albedo representation for different sea ice and snow states (Shine and Henderson-Sellers, 1985).

Symbol	Value	
α_d	0.80	
α_m	0.65	
α_{mb}	$\alpha_b + (h_s/0.10)(\alpha_m - \alpha_b)$	
α_b	0.53	
α_{bf}	0.72	
$lpha_{btf}$	$lpha_{btm}$	$0.0 \le h_i \le 1.0$
	$0.472 + 2.0(\alpha_{bf} - 0.472)(h_i - 1.0)$	$1.0 \le h_i \le 1.5$
α_{btm}	$0.472 + 2.0(\alpha_b - 0.472)(h_i - 1.0)$	$1.0 \leq h_i \leq 1.5$
	$0.2467 + 0.7049h_i - 0.8608h_i^2 + 0.3812h_i^3$	$0.05 \leq h_i \leq 1.0$
	$0.1 + 3.6h_i$	$h_i \leq 0.05$
α _{at} *		$h_s \ge 0.05$
.	$\alpha_{btf} + (h_s/0.05)(0.8 - \alpha_{btf})$	$h_s \leq 0.05$
		$h_i \leq 1.5$
	$\alpha_{hf} + (h_s/0.05)(0.08 - \alpha_{hf})$	$h_s \leq 0.05$
		$h_i \geq 1.5$
	$egin{array}{c} lpha_d & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & &$	$egin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$

Table 2b. Albedo representation from Ross and Walsh [1987].

$\overline{\alpha_{snow}}$	0.80	$T_s \le -5$ °C
	$0.65 + 0.03(-T_s)$	$-5 \le \mathrm{T}_s \le 0$ °C
	0.65	$T_s = 0$
$lpha_{ice}$	0.65	$T_s \leq 0$ °C
	$0.45 + 0.04 T_a$	$0 \leq \mathrm{T}_a \leq 5$
	0.45	$T_a \geq 5 \ ^{\circ}C$

Total outgoing longwave radiation is composed of the reflection of downwelling (proportional to $1-\epsilon_i$, where ϵ_i is the longwave emissivity of the surface), and thermal emission. The combined effect is:

$$(1 - \epsilon_i)LW \downarrow + \sigma \epsilon_i T_s^4 \tag{30}$$

The latent and sensible heat fluxes to the atmosphere require, in principle, a coupled boundary layer analysis. The coupling is between the oceanic boundary layer, the ice boundary, and the atmospheric boundary layer. Such models are being developed [c.f. Stössel, 1991] for ice modelling use, but lie outside our present scope. A commonly used scheme is the bulk formulation:

$$H = \rho_a C_p C_H |U_{ag}| (T_a - T_s) \tag{31}$$

$$L_E = \rho_a L_v C_E |U_{aq}| (q_{10m} - q_s)$$
(32)

Where ρ_a is the air density, C_p is the specific heat of air at constant pressure, C_H is the sensible heat transfer coefficient, L_v is the latent heat of vaporization, C_E is the latent heat transfer coefficient, q_{10m} is the specific humidity at 10 m, q_s is the saturation specific humidity of the atmosphere at 10 m. Note that the typical sea ice modelling practice has been to use the geostrophic 10 m winds, rather than actual winds.

Downwelling longwave also depends on the nature and presence of clouds. Greater cloudiness leads to increases in the thermal blanketing effect. An approximation to this flux is [Maykut and Church, 1973]

$$FL \downarrow = (0.7855 + 0.2232C^{2.75})\sigma T_a^4 \tag{33}$$

where C is the cloud cover fraction.

The flux of heat from below the mixed layer into the mixed layer (F_W) is difficult term to quantify. Ice models have been run with a fixed flux of 2 W m⁻² in the arctic [Hibler, 1979; Parkinson and Washington, 1979]; that figure being derived from a modelling study of Maykut and Untersteiner [1971] which gave (assuming the many other parameters and parameterizations to be correct) the best equilibrium central arctic ice pack thickness for the heat flux. Later studies with an ice model coupled to an ocean model [Hibler and Bryan, 1987, 1984; Semtner, 1987], though not including a mixed layer, did include a heat flux which depended on oceanic conditions and transports. These models found much improved agreement with observations even for the simple heat transfer included, as compared to results with a fixed heat flux. Finally, an increasing number and type of coupled ice-mixed layer models have been developed [c.f. Ikeda, 1985, Häkkinen, 1986, Mellor and Kantha, 1989, Lemke, et al., 1990, Stössel, 1991] which confirm the importance of spatially and temporally varying heat fluxes to the mixed layer for modelling sea ice.

The internal variables, conductive heat flux and shortwave transmission control the temperature profile within the ice and snow layers. These processes are complicated near the melting point by the formation of brine pockets [Maykut and Untersteiner, 1971]. In the heterogeneous process of ice floe formation, local portions of the floe can have elevated salinity, so depressed melting point. Consequently, these sections melt first. Once melted, they act as thermal reservoirs within the ice. They will also affect the radiative transmissivity of the ice. The thermal conductance and heat capacity through the ice, allowing for brine, may be modelled as [Maykut and Untersteiner, 1971]

$$(\rho c)_i = (\rho c)_{ip} + \frac{\gamma S(z)}{(T - 273)^2}$$
(34)

$$k_i = k_{ip} + \frac{\beta S(z)}{(T - 273)} \tag{35}$$

where c is the specific heat of ice, γ gives the dependence of the specific heat of ice on salinity, k is the thermal conductivity of the ice, β is the dependence of the thermal conductivity on salinity, and S is the salinity of the ice. Subscript i refers to saline ice, and subscript ip refers to pure ice. It is common to ignore the brine pocket effect, in which case the conductance and heat capacities are taken as their values for a reference salinity, usually 5 parts per thousand.

Including radiative transfer through a geophysical solid is an unusual and counterintuitive idea. It turns out to be an important process, however, particularly for relatively thin ice (less than 1 meter) [Grenfell, 1991] as is found in the Bering Sea, the Eurasian continental shelf, and most of Antarctica. The significance lies in the fact that radiation which penetrates into the snow and ice is unavailable for causing melting of the surface, thus delaying the melt process. Further, for thin ice, some of the radiation penetrates through the ice and into the ocean, warming the ocean. This warmed ocean can then sensibly contribute to basal and lateral melting of the floes. The model developed by Grenfell [1991] is a full radiative transfer computation within the snow and ice. A simpler treatment would be to use an extinction coefficient (Beer's law) derivable from work such as Grenfell's, which would provide a vertically-varying internal energy source. This has not yet been done. Maykut and Untersteiner [1971] did take the first step in this direction by considering the ice to have two layers: a thin layer where most of the radiation was absorbed, and the rest of the ice where the rest of the radiation was absorbed. The current procedure is to invoke a heat storage within the ice (without a corresponding change in temperature) up to some limit point representing the point at which is is presumed that the internally-melted water would escape the floe [Semtner, 1976].

The temperature profile through the ice is needed in order to accurately model the onset of melting and the heat exchange with the atmosphere. Maykut and Untersteiner [1971] used a highly detailed numerical scheme in their study. That scheme had the drawback of requiring a large amount of computation, and converging to its equilibrium quite slowly, prompting the development of a simpler model [Semtner, 1976]. The three layer version of Semtner's [1976] thermodynamic model is quite widely used in ice modelling due to its simplicity. The scheme is to solve the thermal evolution equations for snow (if present) and ice in a reduced number of layers.

$$(\rho c)_s \frac{\partial T}{\partial t} = k_s \frac{\partial^2 T}{\partial z^2} \tag{36}$$

$$(\rho c)_i \frac{\partial T}{\partial t} = k_i \frac{\partial^2 T}{\partial z^2} \tag{37}$$

where the subscripts i, s refer to the ice and snow properties, respectively. This is solves subject to the boundary conditions:

flux balance at the air-ice interface

$$k_i \frac{\partial T}{\partial z} = 0 \quad T(z_{atm}) < T_{melt}$$
 (38)

$$k_i \frac{\partial T}{\partial z} = \frac{1}{\rho_i L_f} \frac{\partial H_i}{\partial t} \quad T(z_{atm}) \ge T_{melt}$$
 (39)

flux continuity at the snow-ice interface

at
$$z = z_{si}$$
, $k_s \frac{\partial T_s}{\partial z}|_{z_{si}} = k_i \frac{\partial T_i}{\partial z}|_{z_{si}}$ (40)

freezing and melting at the ice-ocean boundary

at
$$z = z_w$$
, $k_i \frac{\partial T}{\partial z} - F_W = \frac{1}{\rho_i L_f} \frac{\partial H_i}{\partial t}$ (41)

where z_{atm} , z_{si} , z_w mark the boundaries between the ice floe and the atmosphere, snow and ice, and ice and water respectively. F_W is the heat flux from the ocean to the ice floe. The penetrative radiation is accumulated in a reservoir F_{io} . Whenever the upper layer ice temperature would otherwise be below freezing, heat is released from this reservoir to maintain the temperature at the freezing point. The particular savings of the method is that there is only a single point in the snow layer, and only two in the ice layer.

4 Conservation of Mass

We now step back from considering individual floes to examine properties of the ice pack. In considering an individual floe, we saw that the thickness was quite important both in heat fluxes and dynamic processes. When we broaden our focus to include many floes, we cannot speak of the ice thickness, but of a thickness distribution instead. Another feature we notice from a broader vantage is that the sea ice cover is not always continuous; the ice is only a fractional (though often a large fraction) cover on the sea. Symbols from this section are defined in appendix C. Note that contrary to common mathematical usage, the delta function carries units here, m⁻¹. Our presentation follows Thorndike et al. [1975].

Both the ice thickness distribution and areal coverage may be represented by g(h;x,y,t), where g is the fraction of an area centered at x,y at time t, which is covered by ice between thickness h and h+dh [Thorndike, et al., 1975]. The evolution of g is governed by:

$$\frac{\partial g}{\partial t} + \nabla \cdot (\vec{U}g) + \frac{\partial fg}{\partial h} = \psi + F_L \tag{42}$$

where U is the velocity field, f is the growth rate of ice (f=f(h)), ψ is a function which describes the mechanical redistribution of ice from one thickness class into another class, and F_L is the lateral growth of ice of thickness h (added by Hibler [1980]). U is determined by ice dynamics while f and F_L are controlled by ice floe thermodynamics.

The redistribution function, ψ , is determined by the mechanics of floe interaction, subject to global constraints. The first constraint is the floe interaction must not change the total volume of ice per unit area (i.e. the mean thickness is conserved):

$$\int_0^\infty \psi h dh = 0 \tag{43}$$

 ψ must also compensate for ice convergence/divergence by creation or destruction of leads, and possibly ridging thinner ice into thicker:

$$\int_0^\infty \psi dh = \nabla \cdot \vec{U} \tag{44}$$

A conservation of energy can also be stated [Hibler, 1980]

$$C\int_0^\infty h^2\psi dh = \sigma_{ij}\dot{\epsilon}_{ij} \tag{45}$$

where C relates the potential energy change (the integral) to the amount of work done (the right hand side, with terms as defined in the dynamics discussion). For pure divergence, lead formation:

$$\psi = \delta(h) \nabla \cdot \vec{U} \tag{46}$$

Under convergence, ice ridging:

$$\psi = W_r(h, g) \nabla \cdot \vec{U} \tag{47}$$

W_r is constrained to conserve volume per unit area and to match the divergence.

$$\int_0^\infty W_r(h,g)dh = -1 \tag{48}$$

$$\int_0^\infty W_r(h,g)hdh = 0 \tag{49}$$

The ridging kernel, W_r, may be specified in several ways. Thorndike et al. [1975] used the mathematically simple, but physically questionable [Hibler, 1980] assumption that ice ridged into stacks k times thicker than the initial thickness, with k selected as 5. Hibler [1980] outlined a more general ridging kernel:

$$W_{r}(h,g) = \frac{-P(h)g(h) + \int_{0}^{\infty} \gamma(h,h')P(h')g(h')dh'}{\int_{0}^{\infty} (P(h)g(h) - (\int_{0}^{\infty} \gamma(h,h')P(h')g(h')dh')dh)}$$
(50)

Where P is the probability that ice of thickness h ridges [Thorndike et al., 1975].

$$P(h) = \max(1 - \int_0^h g(h) \frac{dh}{c_1}, 0)$$
 (51)

where c_1 is taken to be 0.15

$$\gamma(h_1, h_2) = \delta(h_2 - kh_1)/k \tag{52}$$

and k=5 for Thorndike et al., [1975]

$$\gamma(h_1, h_2) = \frac{0.5}{H^* - h_1} \quad 2h_1 < h_2 < 2\sqrt{H^* h_1}$$

$$0 \quad otherwise$$
(53)

and H*=100 m for Hibler [1980].

The ice thickness distribution will change most rapidly when: the flow is strongly divergent or convergent (as under a strong storm system), the thickness distribution is rapidly varying in space (as near the marginal ice zone or in spring and fall near the multiyear pack) or when the growth rate (f) is strongly thickness dependent (winter). As for the times and places of most difficult dynamic forecast, the times of most difficult thickness distribution prediction are those where the interest is greatest — in the fall and spring, and always in the marginal ice zone.

The partition of thermal energy between the ice and ocean is another feature of the ice pack at larger scales. Determining the fraction of energy received by the ocean which is used for warming the ocean, causing sidewall ice melting, or causing basal ice melting is the difficulty [Maykut and Perovich, 1987]. Ocean temperatures as high as 10 °C have been observed in ice-surrounded water regions (polynyas) [Maykut and Perovich, 1987].

In the short term there is no difference in melt rate between sidewall and basal melting. The longer term effects can be quite different because sidewall melting increases the fraction of the surface which is covered by low albedo water. Modelling the difference between

sidewall and basal melting requires a coupled ocean-ice model. The techniques used in an uncoupled mode completely ignore this element. The difference between sidewall and basal melting shows up geophysically as an enhanced or decreased, respectively, sensitivity to the ice albedo feedback [Maykut and Perovich, 1987]. An important parameter identified by [Maykut and Perovich, 1987] is the floe size distribution; small floes expose relatively more sidewall to the ocean, so should be more prone to lateral melting than large floes.

The momentum partitioning between floes is even less well understood. It is known [Rothrock, 1975] that at length scales much below 100 km, the ice pack ceases to behave as a continuum. One element of this failure is that local averaged floe velocities differ significantly from areal average velocities. This results in sub-regions of the ice pack colliding with each other (and then ridging or fragmenting floes) or separating (producing leads and polynyas) at rates not directly derivable from the large-scale ice flow field. It appears that the ice pack, even when examined at scales small compared to the continuum scale, often flows as a solid unit [Lepparanta and Hibler, 1985]. This has been the justification for applying large-scale ice rheologies to problems with much smaller length scales [Lepparanta and Hibler, 1985]. It is also the probable reason that such uses have had some success [c.f. Hibler, 1979, 1980; Walsh et al., 1985; Lepparanta and Hibler, 1984; Hibler and Ackley, 1983; Walsh and Zwally, 1987; Semtner, 1987]. At other times and regions, the differential motions may be quite important [Preller et al., 1989]. The current operational practice is to ignore the non-continuum effects.

5 Desirable Accuracies for Prediction

5.1 Dynamics

The dynamic features of greatest operational interest are the ice edge location and ice motion field. Ice concentration and thickness are also desirable. The ice edge is forecast weekly by the Navy/NOAA Joint Ice Center for 7 days ahead for the Arctic and Antarctic [Feit, 1989]. The ice motion field is currently not forecast, but is of interest to users such as offshore drilling companies. The desirable precision for the ice edge forecast is the resolution limit (or better of course) of the analyses.

In cloudy areas, the analysis accuracy is approximately 25 km, improving to about 1 km in cloud-free areas [Feit, 1989]. Over one week, these precisions correspond to speeds of 4.1 and 0.17 cm s⁻¹ respectively. The cloudy region precision can be reached by a mesoscale ice model on an Eulerian grid [c.f. Preller et al., 1989]. But the cloud-free analysis precision of 1 km would require approximately 10⁴ times the present computing load, suggesting that other schemes will merit consideration as the models become more skilled.

The precision required in the speeds imposes some constraints on the precision of the forcing. The ice velocity from the Thorndike and Colony [1982] drift rule is approximately 0.008 times the wind speed. So a 0.17 cm s⁻¹ ice velocity precision requirement corresponds to approximately 0.2 m s⁻¹ in the wind speed. The corresponding limit for a 25 km ice edge location precision is 5 m/s.

Sea surface topography (balanced by the Coriolis force on ice) at 100 km oceanic resolution is needed to 0.22 cm for the 1 km ice edge precision, or 5.3 cm for 25 km precision. Variations in the Coriolis parameter, the beta effect, can probably be neglected for 25 km precision, but will need to be retained for 1 km precision. The constraint is

imposed by requiring the error in $f(y)^*u$ to be less than the allowable error in u, given a reference ice velocity of 10 cm/s. The 25 km precision corresponds to a 40% error, while 1 km precision requires f accurate to about 2%. The constraints noted here are listed in table 3.

Table 3. Precision required in forcing terms for desired accuracy in forecast ice motion.

Pre	ecision (1 wk)	H_{topo} (cm)	$f U_A (5 m/s)$	$U_O (10 \text{ cm/s})$
	1 km	0.22	2% ± 0.02	± 0.08
	25 km	5.3	40% ± 0.40	± 2.3

5.2 Ice Floe Thermodynamics

The fields computed by considering ice floe thermodynamics are the ice and snow thickness and the vertical temperature profile within the ice. The ice temperature is not operationally useful, but is required in predicting thickness. Ice thickness is an operational interest, since ships which may pass safely through thinner (10 cm) ice cannot attempt the passage if the ice is thick. Ice thickness is not currently analyzed or forecast as such. Instead, ice type (young, thin, first year, multiyear), is used as a proxy.

The precision requirement for ice thickness prediction is set by the thickness at which ice first becomes reliably detectable by satellite passive microwave observing systems, and the thickness which may hamper ship operations. For both cases, the thinnest ice is 10 cm [Zwally et al., 1983, Callahan, 1991, respectively]. We will consider time scales of one week, one month, and a year. Forecasts are issued for a week and a month, while the year time scale corresponds to climatic simulations. The required precision in W m⁻² for predicting the growth or melt of 10 cm and 1.0 m ice at each of these time scales is given in table 4. The table also casts this precision in terms of the relative precision needed in each of the thermal forcing terms. The table includes the present observation and modelling precisions.

Table 4. Required accuracy in thermodynamic fluxes to predict the growth of thin (10 cm) and thick ice (1 m) in W m⁻² and the relative magnitude of this flux compared with the size of individual elements in the total flux. α is the albedo, LW is the longwave flux, FW is the ocean-supplied heat flux, K_{thin} is the thermal conduction through thin ice, K_{thick} is the thermal conduction through thick ice, and $S_{thin,thick}$ is the thermal conduction through thin or thick ice with a 10 cm layer of snow.

Time	Thin Thick	$lpha_{thin}$	LW _{Thin} FW _{Thin}	K _{Thin} K _{Thick}	S _{Thin} S _{Thick}
Week	50 500	0.14	0.25 —	0.125 —	1.0 —
Month	11 110	0.032	0.05 1.0	0.025 —	0.2
Year	1 10	0.003	0.005 0.1	0.0025 0.25	0.02 0.4

The precision required to predict the growth of 10 cm of ice in a week, about 50 W m⁻², is quite modest relative to the magnitude of the forcing terms, about 10% of the largest.

For a one month forecast, the relative precision is still only about 3%. Integration over an annual cycle to predict ice to an accuracy of 10 cm thickness requires 1 W m⁻² accuracy, or about 0.3% relative precision. Note, though, that the requirement for predicting 1 meter thick ice for a climatic (year) simulation is only several percent. This is likely the reason that models have been more successful at predicting mean thicknesses than ice edges. Note too that the thermal conduction and snow blanketing are thickness dependent. The thicker snow blanket reduces the required thermodynamic precision in the ice forecast.

The ability of the thermodynamic model to predict ice thickness is more important than may seem. There are no data available on a regular basis for large areas on ice thickness. Ice type is available, but only at fairly low accuracy [Cavalieri et al., 1984] for the present, and is not the same feature as thickness. There is hope that synthetic aperture radar will improve the spatial resolution of the ice type analysis. The operational FNOC model consequently uses an ad hoc means of initializing the ice model thicknesses when the areal concentration of ice is different from the predicted. If the analysis shows no ice where the model had ice, then the ice thickness is set to zero [Preller and Posey, 1989]. If the analysis has ice where the model does not, for ice concentrations of 0.15 to 0.5, ice thickness is set to 0.5 m, and for ice concentrations greater than 0.5, the ice thickness is set to 1.0 m [Preller and Posey, 1989]. It is unclear what is done when the concentrations differ, but are not zero in the model or the observations. If the model is able to simulate the ice growth and decay well, the effect of the ad-hoc adjustments for initial conditions will be relatively minor.

6 Recommendations

We have discussed the physics of ice and its modelling in isolation from the ocean and atmosphere to the greatest extent possible. This has permitted us to examine the behaviour of the ice in relatively simple context. This simplification nonetheless retains many of the difficulties which remain (or are aggravated) on coupling into the fuller climate system. Consequently, there are certain directions of research or operational implementation which are evident, and which remain important in the fuller system.

Dynamics is paradoxically the easiest and hardest element of the sea ice forecast problem. It is the easiest in that quite simple models – including a drift rule – can account for much of the variance that quite complex physical models can explain. It is the most difficult in that the proper rheology, equation of state, and conservation of random motion (continuum energy) have yet to be derived rigorously. Consequently, any model of these elements should be viewed as an approximation to some unknown rheology.

That various models have similar skill in predicting ice velocity suggests that ice velocity is not a good measure of skill. A feature of the ice velocity field which does discriminate more between models is the divergence [Hibler, 1990]. Convergence also induces ridging and creates the thickest ice. Thick and ridged ice are particular hazards, so are important quantities to forecast well. So, divergence, rather than velocity should be used whenever possible as the parameter for verifying dynamic models.

Since there is no rigorous derivation of the proper rheology or equation of state for sea ice, we should prefer one which is most easily tuned, and which never makes physically unrealistic forecasts. The Hakkinen [1987] and Overland and Pease [1988] rheology is

more apparently tuneable than the Hibler [1979]. This derives from the fact that the Hibler rheology includes branch points (maximum and minimum pressures and viscosities), while the other rheologies are are more nearly continuous functions. The Hibler rheology is also at root nonphysical [Smith, 1983], while the other rheologies represents an exact physical rheology, though one not yet rigorously proven for sea ice. Finally, the Hibler equation of state permits unrealistic ridging near coasts [Pease, personal communication]. In spite of these differences between rheologies, it is not clear that the other rheologies actually leads to better hemispheric sea ice forecasts over week to month time scales. Our preference is based on the belief that that rheology can be improved more readily than Hibler's. Between the two alternate rheologies to Hibler's, Hakkinen's [1987] appears the most readily modified.

It is clear from coupled ice-ocean studies that the ocean-ice stress needs to be modelled in the framework of a coupled system, rather than as ice simply being advected by the ocean currents. The ice-ocean stresses represent a nontrivial momentum source/sink for the ocean and the surface mixed layer. Consequently, we should migrate away from using simply the geostrophic winds and currents with turning angles as is currently common.

For ice thermodynamics it is even more obvious that uncoupled models will not produce satisfactory results. It is also clear from experiments [c.f. Hibler 1980] that different thermodynamic representations can lead to substantially different results, even under the same apparent forcing. Three boundary layers, air-ice, ice-ocean, and radiative, occur with respect to the sea ice, all of which need some degree of coupling eventually. The ocean mixed layer has received the most work. The high spatial and temporal variability of heat flux from the mixed layer to the ice in the marginal ice zone has been shown to be important to accurate prediction of the ice pack edge.

The atmospheric thermal boundary layer over the ice can also exert strong influence over the ice edge location. So far, it has appeared sufficient to force the ice with an atmosphere which is aware of ice parameters (roughness, thickness, fractional cover) rather than fully coupling the models.

The existance of the third boundary layer, a radiative boundary layer, is now being recognized as important. Again, in this layer it appears most important to ensure that the atmosphere is aware of ice parameters (albedo, fractional coverage) rather than to make a fully coupled model.

In addition to the atmospheric and oceanic thermodynamic effects, the thermodynamics of the ice itself can be better represented. The classic work on this subject was by Maykut and Untersteiner [1971], and included non-equilibrium temperature profiles, ice salinity, and penetrative radiation. Most of the extant sea ice models use Semtner [1976] thermodynamics instead. This scheme was developed by Semtner for use in general circulation models, and was optimized to be the simplest scheme which preserved the sense of Maykut and Untersteiner's [1971] results. Present computational power makes this simplification unnecessary, and the improvement in thermodynamic properties possible by returning to the original scheme appears to be significant for ice models.

The conservation of mass (ice thickness distribution) includes a problematic term, ridging. The other terms are reasonably well understood. Two significantly different ridging models have been proposed, Thorndike et al. [1975] and Hibler [1980]. Hibler's is more physically based, at the cost of greater complexity. Consequently, we shall use the Hibler [1980] ridging. An area to research is an alternative formulation which would be simpler

but still physically based.

The heart of the NMC interest in sea ice is to make predictions of the ice cover. Key variables are the ice edge, concentration, and thickness. Unfortunately, only two of these, ice edge and concentration, are observable directly on global scales. Consequently, a data assimilation scheme which uses observations of ice concentration to infer the ice thicknesses should be developed. This will also permit better tests of the ice forecasts, as ice concentration is forgiving of errors in model formulation [Hibler, 1990].

Tools for forecast verification need to be developed. It is common currently to verify only large scale, long term variables, such as mean annual ice thickness or total ice extent. The only smaller scale verification variable is the local ice velocity where buoys are available. As already mentioned, ice velocity is not very discriminatory between forecast schemes. What is needed are forecast variables which differ significantly between models, and which are local rather than global.

7 Appendix A

Symbols - Dynamics

Symbol	Value	Parameter
A		Ice cover fraction
$\overline{\mathbf{c}}$	20	Parameter in Hibler [1979] equation of state
	15	Parameter in Overland and Pease [1988] equation of state
\mathbf{C}_{da}	$1.2 \ 10^{-3}$	Air-ice drag coefficient
\mathbf{C}_{do}	$5.5 \ 10^{-3}$	Ocean-ice bulk drag coefficient
D	0.6	Coulomb strength in Overland and Pease [1988] rheology
е	2	Ratio of principal axes in stress rule for Hibler [1979] rheology
\mathbf{f}	$2\Omega \sin({ m latitude})$	Coriolis parameter
g	9.81 m s^{-2}	Acceleration due to gravity
h	m	Mean ice thickness
h'	m	Ice draft
H	m	Ocean dynamic topography
$\mathbf{L} = \mathbb{R}^{n}$	m	Mean radius of ice floes in region
m	kg m ⁻²	Ice surface density
	2700	Arctic typical value
	600	Antarctic typical value
P	N m ⁻¹	Ice pressure
P*	$10^4 \ { m N \ m^{-2}}$	Failure strength of ice
$egin{aligned} \mathbf{R} \ & ec{U_a} \ & ec{U_i} \ & ec{U_o} \end{aligned}$		Rotation matrix
U_a	$\mathrm{m}\;\mathrm{s}^{-1}$	Wind velocity
U_i	$\mathrm{m}~\mathrm{s}^{-1}$	Ice velocity
U_o	$\mathrm{m}\;\mathrm{s}^{-1}$	Ocean velocity
α		Angle of repose for Coloumb material limit
		in Overland and Pease [1988] rheology
δ_{ij}		Kronecker delta tensor
η	$1.7 \ 10^{12} \ \mathrm{kg \ s^{-1}}$	Maximum ice shear viscosity in Hibler [1979] rheology
$\dot{\epsilon}_{ij}$	s ⁻¹	Rate of strain tensor
γ .	$3 \ 10^8 \ s^{-2}$	In Hakkinen [1987] rheology
μ	1.6 N kg ⁻¹	Related to strength in Overland and Pease [1988] equation of state
μ_0	1.0 N m kg^{-1}	Related to strength in Hakkinen [1987] equation of state
μ_1	$10^4 \text{ m}^2 \text{ s}^{-1}$	Hakkinen [1987] viscosity

Symbol	Value	Parameter
ϕ		In Overland and Pease [1988] rheology
Ω	$7.292\ 10^{-5}\ \mathrm{s^{-1}}$	Rotation rate of earth
ϕ	25°	Ocean current turning angle
$ ho_a$	$1.29 {\rm \ kg \ m^{-3}}$	Density of air
$ ho_o$	1027.8 kg m^{-3}	Density of ocean
σ_{ij}	N m ⁻¹	Total ice stress tensor
$ au_a$	$N m^{-2}$	Air-ice stress
$ au_o$	$N m^{-2}$	Ocean-ice surface stress
$ au_f$	$N m^{-2}$	Ocean-ice form drag
$ au_{ij}$	$N m^{-1}$	Deviatoric ice stress tensor
$\boldsymbol{\theta}$	23°	Atmospheric winds turning angle
$ heta_1$	$\dot{\epsilon}_{kk}$	First stress invariant
$ heta_2$	$\dot{\epsilon}_{ij}\dot{\epsilon}_{ij}^{0.5}$	Second stress invariant
$rac{ heta_2}{ heta_2}$	$5 \ 10^{-3} \ \mathrm{s}^{-1}$	Reference strain rate in Overland and Pease [1988] rheology
ζ	$6.9 \ 10^{12} \ \mathrm{kg \ s^{-1}}$	Ice bulk viscosity in Hibler [1979] rheology

8 Appendix B

Symbols - Thermodynamics

Symbol	Value	Parameter
C		Cloud cover fraction
\mathbf{c}_{i}		Specific heat of ice
c_{ip}	1880 J kg ⁻¹ ${}^{\circ}K^{-1}$	Specific heat of pure ice
c _s	690 J kg ⁻¹ °K ⁻¹	Specific heat of snow
$ ilde{\mathrm{C}}_E$	$1.75 \cdot 10^{-3}$	Bulk transfer coefficient for latent heat
$\overline{\mathrm{C}_{H}}$	$1.75 \ 10^{-3}$	Bulk transfer coefficient for sensible heat
C_p	$1004~\mathrm{J~kg^{-1}~K^{-1}}$	Specific heat of air at constant pressure
\mathbf{e}_a	hPa	Vapor pressure of water vapor at 10 m
$\mathrm{FL}\downarrow$	$ m W~m^2$	Downwelling long wave radiation
\mathbf{F}_{N}	$\mathrm{W}~\mathrm{m}^{-2}$	Downwelling short wave radiation
H	$\mathrm{W}~\mathrm{m}^{-2}$	Sensible heat transfer between ice and atmosphere
\mathbf{k}_{i}	$2.2~{\rm W}~{\rm m}^{-1}~{\rm K}^{-1}$	Thermal conductivity of ice
\mathbf{k}_{ip}	${ m W} { m m}^{-1} { m K}^{-1}$. Thermal conductivity of pure ice
k_s	$0.31~{ m W~m^{-1}~K^{-1}}$	Thermal conductivity of snow
\mathbf{L}_f	$3.34 \ 10^5 \ \mathrm{J \ kg^{-1}}$	Latent heat of fusion
\mathbf{L}_{e}	$2.5 \; 10^6 \; \mathrm{J \; kg^{-1}}$	Latent heat of evaporation
\mathbf{L}_{v}	$2.834\ 10^6\ \mathrm{J\ kg^{-1}}$	Latent heat of vaporization
$LW \downarrow$	$\mathrm{W}~\mathrm{m}^{-2}$	Downwelling long wave radiation
\mathbf{q}_{10m}	$\mathrm{g~kg^{-1}}$	Water vapor mixing ratio at 10 m
\mathbf{q}_{s}	$ m g~kg^{-1}$	Water vapor mixing ratio at T_a
\mathbf{r}_{e}	m	Equivalent drop radius
S(z)	$ m g~kg^{-1}$	Salinity of the ice
S_0	$1367~{ m W}~{ m m}^{-2}$	Solar constant
${f T}$	K	Ice/snow temperature versus depth
T_a	K	Air temperature at 10 m
\mathbf{T}_{s}	K	Ice/snow surface temperature
\mathbf{U}_{ag}	$\mathrm{m}\;\mathrm{s}^{-1}$	Geostrophic air velocity at 10 m
\mathbf{z}_{atm}	m	Air - floe surface boundary
Zsi	m	Snow - ice boundary
$\mathbf{z}_{m{w}}$	m	Ice - ocean boundary
α		Albedo
$\boldsymbol{\beta}$		Dependence of thermal conductivity on salinity
ϵ_{i}	0.97	Long wave emissivity of ice
γ		Dependence of specific heat times density on salinity
μ		Cosine of the solar zenith angle
$ ho_a$	1.29 kg m^{-3}	Density of air
σ	$5.67~10^{-8}~\mathrm{W}~\mathrm{m}^{-2}~\mathrm{K}^{-4}$	Stefan-Boltzman constant
au		Optical depth

9 Appendix C

Symbols - Mass Conservation

Symbol	Value	Parameter
$\mathbf{c_1}$	0.15	
f	$\mathrm{m}\ \mathrm{s}^{-1}$	Freezing rate
F_L	$m^{-1} s^{-1}$	Increase in ice cover due to lateral freezing
g	m^{-1}	Ice concentration per unit thickness interval
g h	\mathbf{m}	Thickness
h_1	m	Thickness of thinner ice in ridging
$\mathbf{h_2}$	m	Thickness of ridged ice
H*	100 m	Limiting thickness of ice in Hibler [1980] ridging
k	5	Thorndike et al [1975] ridging parameter
		ice ridges to form new ice k times thicker than original
P		Probability that ice of thickness h ridges
t	s	Time
U	$\mathrm{m}\ \mathrm{s}^{-1}$	Ice velocity
W_r	m^{-1}	Redistribution kernal under convergence
δ	m^{-1}	Delta function (units from Thorndike et al. [1975])
$\gamma(h_1,h_2)$		Probability that ice with thickness h ₁ that ridges to form
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		ice with thickness h ₂
ψ	$m^{-1} s^{-1}$	Ridging function

10 Extended Bibliography

Aagaard, K. Some thoughts on the large-scale circulation of the Arctic Ocean Second Conference on Polar Meteorology, March 29-31, 1988, Madison, WI. American Meteorological Society, pp. 1.1-1.3. 1988.

Aagaard, K., A. T. Roach, J. D. Schumacher On the wind-driven variability of the flow

through Bering Strait J. Geophys. Res., 90, 7213-7221, 1983.

Anderson, R. J. Wind stress measurements over rough ice during the 1984 marginal ice zone experiment J. Geophys. Res., 92, 6933-6941, 1987.

Andreas, E. L., and C. A. Paulson Velocity spectra and cospectra and integral statistics

over Arctic leads Quart. J. Roy. Meteorol. Soc., 105, 1053-1070, 1979.

Arya, S. P. S. A drag partition theory for determining the large scale roughness parameter and wind stress on the Arctic pack ice J. Geophys. Res., 80, 3447-3454, 1975.

Arrigo, K. R., C. W. Sullivan, and J. N. Kremer A bio-optical model of Antarctic sea

ice J. Geophys. Res., 96, 10,581-10,592, 1991.

Bagryantsev, N. V. and E. I. Sarukhanyan The Weddell Open Water, Viewed as a consequence of Hydrophysical Processes in the Weddell Circulation *Doklady Akademii* Nauk SSSR, 276, 1238-1241, 1984.

Barnett, D. G. A long-range ice forecasting method for the north coast of Alaska, in

Sea Ice Processes and Models, R. S. Pritchard, ed., pp. 360-372, 1981.

Barnett, T. P., A. D. DelGenio, and R. A. Ruedy Unforced decadal fluctuations in a coupled model of the atmosphere and ocean mixed layer *J. Geophys. Res.*, 97, 7341-7354, 1992.

Barnett, T. P., R. W. Preisendorfer, L. M. Goldstein, and K. Hasselmann Significance

tests for regression model hierarchies, J. Phys. Oceanogr., 11, 1150-1154, 1981.

Barnett, T. P. and K. Hasselmann Techniques of linear prediction with application to oceanic and atmospheric fields in the tropical Pacific, Rev. Geophysics and Space Physics, 17, 949-968, 1979.

Bazant, Z. P. Large scale bending fracture of sea ice plates J. Geophys. Res., 97,

17,739-17,751, 1992.

Bennett, J. J. Jr. and K. Hunkins Atmospheric boundary layer modification in the marginal ice zone J. Geophys. Res., 91, 13,033-13,044, 1986.

Bennett, T. J. Jr. A coupled atmosphere-sea ice model study of the role of sea ice in

climatic predictability J. Atmos. Sci., 39, 1456-1465, 1982.

Bergthorsson, Pall Forecasting Drift ice at Iceland by means of Jan Mayen Air temperature Jokull, 19, 44-52, 1969.

Bergthorsson, Pall An estimate of drift ice and temperature in 1000 years Jokull, 19

Ar., 94-101, 1969.

Björk, G. On the response of the equilibrium thickness distribution of sea ice to ice export, mechanical deformation, and thermal forcing with application to the Arctic Ocean J. Geophys. Res., 97, 11,287-11,298, 1992.

Bourke, R. H. and A. S. McLaren Contour mapping of Arctic basin ice draft and

roughness parameters, J. Geophys. Res., 97, 17,715-17,728, 1992.

Bourke, R. H. and R. P. Garrett Sea ice thickness distributions in the Arctic Cold Regions Science and Technology, 13, 259-280, 1987.

Bratchie, I. Rheology of an ice floe field Annals Glaciol, 5, 23-28, 1984.

Bromwich, D. H. Subsynoptic-scale cyclone developments in the Ross Sea Sector of the Antarctic, in Polar and Arctic Lows, P. F. Twitchell, E. A. Rasmussen, and K. L. Davidson, eds., A. Deepak, Hampton, VA, 1989.

Brown, R. A. Planetary boundary layer modeling for AIDJEX in Sea Ice Processes and Models, R. S. Pritchard, ed., pp. 387-401, 1981.

Businger, S. and R. J. Reed Polar Lows, in Polar and Arctic Lows, P. F. Twitchell, E. A. Rasmussen, and K. L. Davidson eds., A. Deepak, Hampton, VA pp. 3-45, 1989.

Campbell, W. J., R. O. Ramseier, W. F. Weeks, and P. Gloersen An integrated approach to the remote sensing of floating ice. to be published in Proceedings of the third Canadian Remote Sensing Symposium, Edmonton, Alberta and Proceedings of the International Astronautical Federation, Lisbon, 1975.

Campbell, W. J. The wind-driven circulation of ice and water in a polar ocean J. Geophys. Res., 70, 3279-3301, 1965.

Cattle, H. Cloud schemes and the simulation of arctic surface insolation and sea ice in the UKMO climate model WCRP 62, Raschke, ed., 58-61, 1990.

Cattle, H. Diverting Soviet rivers: Some possible repercussions for the Arctic Ocean *Polar Record*, **22**, 485-498, 1985.

Cavalieri, D. J., J. P. Crawford, M. R. Drinkwater, D. T. Eppler, L. D. Farmer, R. R. Jentz, and C. C. Wackerman Aircraft active and passive microwave validation of sea ice concentration from the Defense Meteorological Satellite Program Special Sensor Microwave Imager J. Geophys. Res., 96, 21,989-22,008, 1991.

Cavalieri, D. J. NASA Sea ice validation program for the Defense Meteorological Satellite Program Special Sensor Microwave Imager J. Geophys. Res., 96, 21,969-21,970, 1991.

Cavalieri, D. J., P. Gloersen, and W. J. Campbell Determination of sea ice parameters with the Nimbus-7 SMMR J. Geophys. Res., 89, 5355-5369, 1984.

Cavalieri, D. J. and J. E. Overland MIZEX-West Aircraft Operations Plan, 1983.

Chapman, W. L. and J. E. Walsh Long range prediction of regional sea ice anomalies in the Arctic Weather and Forecasting, 6, 271-288, 1991.

Chiu, L. S. Antarctic Sea Ice Variations, 1973-1990, in Variations in the Global Water Budget, A. Street Perot et al., eds., 301-311, 1983.

Colony, R. and A. S. Thorndike an estimate of the mean field of Arctic Sea ice motion J. Geophys. Res., 89, 10,623-10,629, 1984.

Comiso, J. C., P. Wadhams, W. B. Krabill, R. W. Swift, J. P. Crawford, and W. B. Tucker III Top/Bottom multisensor remote sensing of Arctic sea ice *J. Geophys. Res.*, **96**, 2693-2709, 1991.

Coon, M. D. A review of AIDJEX modeling in Sea Ice Processes and Models, R. S. Pritchard, ed., pp. 12-27, 1981.

Coon, M. D., G. A. Maykut, R. S. Pritchard, D. A. Rothrock, and A. S. Thorndike Modeling the pack ice as an elastic plastic material *AIDJEX Bull.*, 24, 1-105, 1974.

Corby, G. A., A. Gilchrist, and P. R. Rowntree United Kingdom Meteorological Office five level general circulation model *Methods of Comput. Phys.*, 17, 67-110, 1977.

Cox, G. F. N. and W. F. Weeks Numerical simulations of the profile properties of undeformed first-year sea ice during the growth season *J. Geophys. Res.*, **93**, 12,449-12,460, 1988.

Cox, G. F. N. and W. F. Weeks Salinity variations in ice J. Glaciology, 13, 109-120, 1974.

Czipott, P. V., M. D. Levine, C. A. Paulson, D. Menemenlis, D. M. Farmer, and R. G. Williams Ice flexure forced by internal wave packets in the Arctic ocean *Science*, 254, 832-835, 1991.

Davis, R. E. Predictability of sea surface temperature and sea level pressure anomalies

over the north pacific ocean J. Phys. Oceanogr., 6, 249-266, 1976.

Denner, W. W. and B. R. Mendenhall Environmental factors limiting numerical sea ice forecasting in support of polar operations in OCEANS '82 conference record, Marine Technology Society, pp. 1242-1246, 1982.

Drinkwater, M. R. Ku band radar altimeter observations of marginal sea ice during the

1984 Marginal Ice Zone Experiment J. Geophys. Res., 96, 4555-4572, 1991.

Dugan, J. P., R. L. DiMarco, and W. W. Martin Low frequency vibrational motion of Arctic pack ice J. Geophys. Res., 97, 5381-5388, 1992.

Efron, B. and G. Gong A leisurely look at the bootstrap, the jackknife, and cross-

validation The American Statistician, 37, 36-48, 1983.

Efron, B. Nonparametric estimates of the standard error: The jackknife, the bootstrap, and other methods *Biometrika*, 68, 589-599, 1981.

Efron, B. Nonparametric standard errors and confidence intervals (with discussion)

Canadian J. of Statistics, 9, 139-172, 1981.

Eicken, H. Salinity profiles of Antarctic sea ice: Field data and model results J. Geo-phys. Res., 97, 15,545-15,557, 1992.

Einarsson, M. A. The Climatic conditions of Iceland Second International Conference

on Port and Ocean Eng'g under Arctic Conditions 1972?

Elsner, J. B. and A. A. Tsonis Do bidecadal oscillations exist in the global temperature

record? Nature, 353, 551-553, 1991.

Emery, W. J., M Radebaugh, C. W. Fowler, D. Cavalieri, and K. Steffen A comparison of sea ice parameters computed from Advanced Very High Resolution Radiometer and Landsat satellite imagery and from airborne passive microwave radiometry *J. Geophys. Res.*, 96, 22,075-22,085, 1991.

Feit, D. M. Compendium of Marine Meteorological and Oceanographic Products of the Ocean Products Center (Revision 1) NOAA Technical Memorandum NWS NMC 68 NMC,

Washington, DC., June, 1989, 78 pp.

Feldman, U. Estimating open pack ice parameters using wind field and removely sensed

data J. Geophys. Res., 91, 2503-2509, 1986.

Fett, R. W. Polar low development associated with boundary layer fronts in the Greenland, Norwegian, and Barents Seas pp. 313-322, in Polar and Arctic Lows, P. F. Twitchell, E. A. Rasmussen, and K. L. Davidson, eds., A. Deepak, Hampton, VA, 1989.

Fichefet, Th. and Ph. Gaspar A model study of upper ocean-sea ice interactions J.

Phys. Oceanogr., 18, 181-195, 1988.

Fissel, D. B. and C. L. Tang Response of sea ice drift to wind forcing on the northeastern Newfoundland shelf J. Geophys. Res., 96, 18,397-18,409, 1991.

Flato, G. M. and W. D. Hibler III Modelling pack ice as a cavitating fluid J. Phys.

Oceanogr., 22, 626-651, 1992.

Fleming, G. H. An examination of several ice control mechanisms in a coupled ice-ocean numerical model of the Arctic Atmosphere-Ocean, 30, 479-499, 1992.

Fleming, G. H. and A. J. Semtner, Jr. A numerical study of interannual ocean forcing on arctic ice J. Geophys. Res., 96, 4589-4603, 1991.

Fleming, G. H. Development of a large-scale sea ice model for interannual simulations of ice cover in the Arctic PhD Thesis, Naval Postgraduate School, Monterey, CA, 245 pp., 1989.

Fleming, G. H. Predictability of ice concentration in the high-latitude North Atlantic from statistical analysis of SST and ice concentration M.S. Thesis Naval Postgraduate School, Monterey, CA, 142 pp., 1987.

Fletcher, J. O., U. Radok, and R. Slutz Climatic Signals of the Antarctic Ocean J.

Geophys. Res., 87, 4269-4276, 1982.

Frankenstein, G. and R. Garner Equations for determining the brine volume of sea ice from -0.5 C to -22.9 C, J. Glaciol., 6, 943-944, 1967.

Friis-Christensen, E. and K. Lassen Length of the solar cycle: an indicator of solar activity closely associated with climate *Science*, **254**, 698-700, 1991.

Fu, R., A. D. DelGenio, W. B. Rossow, and W. T. Liu Cirrus cloud thermostat for tropical sea surface temperatures tested using satellite data *Nature*, 358, 394-397, 1992.

Gabison, R. A thermodynamic model of the formation, growth, and decay of first-year sea ice J. Glaciol., 33, 105-119, 1987.

Gates, W. L., ed., Report of the JOC Study conference on climate models: Performance, Intercomparison and sensitivity studies Vol II, GARP Publications Series no. 22, pp. 607-1049, 1979.

Gerson, D. J. and L. S. Simpson Wind drift of sea ice: A supplement to the Naval Oceanographic Office Numerical Ice forecasting system Naval Oceanographic Office, Washington, DC, NOO-RP-8-S, 21 pp., 1976.

Gerson, D. J. A Numerical Ice Forecasting System Naval Oceanographic Office Wash-

ington, DC NOO RP-8, 152 pp., 1975.

Gershunov, E. M. Structure-Ridge interaction Cold Regions Science and Technology, 14, 85-94, 1987.

Gloersen, P. and W. J. Campbell Recent variations in Arctic and Antarctic sea ice covers *Nature*, **352**, 33-36, 1991.

Gloersen, P. and D. J. Cavalieri Reduction of weather effects in the calculation of sea ice concentration from microwave radiances J. Geophys. Res., 91, 3913-3919, 1986.

Gloersen, P. and F. T. Barath A scanning multichannel microwave radiometer for Nimbus-G and SeaSat-A 1977?

Gow, A. J., S. F. Ackley, K. R. Buck, and K. M. Golden Physical and structural characteristics of Weddell Sea pack ice, CRREL Report 87-14, 80 pp., 1987.

Grenfell, T. C. A radiative transfer model for sea ice with vertical structure variations. J. Geophys. Res., 96, 16,991-17,001, 1991.

Grenfell, T. C. and D. K. Perovich Spectral albedos of sea ice and incident solar irradiance in the southern Beaufort sea J. Geophys. Res., 89, 3573-3580, 1984.

Grenfell, T. C. and G. A. Maykut The optical properties of ice and snow in the Arctic basin, J. Glaciol., 18, 445-469, 1977.

Grumbine, R. W. The thermodynamic predictability of sea ice J. Glaciol., in press, 1993.

Guest, P. S. and K. L. Davidson The aerodynamic roughness of different types of sea ice J. Geophys. Res., 96, 4709-4721, 1991.

Häkkinen, S., G. L. Mellor, L. H. Kantha Modeling deep convection in the Greenland Sea J. Geophys. Res., 97, 5389-5408, 1992.

Häkkinen, S. A constitutive law for sea ice and some applications Mathematical Modelling, 9, 81-90, 1987.

Häkkinen, S. Coupled ice-ocean dynamics in the marginal ice zones: Upwelling/downwelling

and eddy generation J. Geophys. Res., 91, 819-832, 1986.

Hammitt, J. K., R. J. Lempert, and M. E. Schlesinger A sequential decision strategy for abating climate change *Nature*, 357, 315-318, 1992.

Haney, R. L. Surface thermal boundary condition for ocean circulation models J. Phys.

Oceanogr., 1, 241-248, 1971.

Hangan, P. M. and H. Drange Sequestration of CO₂ in the deep ocean by shallow injection *Nature*, 357, 318-320, 1992.

Hansen, J., and S. Lebedeff Global Trends of measured surface air temperature J.

Geophys. Res., 92, 13,345-13,372, 1987.

Hasselmann, K. and T. P. Barnett Techniques of linear prediction for systems with periodic statistics J. Atmos. Sci., 38, 2275-2283, 1981.

Hasselmann, K. Linear statistical models Dyn. Atmos. and Oceans, 3, 501-521, 1979.

Herman, G. F. and W. T. Johnson The sensitivity of the general circulation to arctic sea ice boundaries: A numerical experiment *Mon. Wea. Rev.*, 106, 1649-1664, 1978.

Hibler, W. D. III in Modeling the Earth System D. Ojima, ed., UCAR office for inter-

disciplinary earth studies, Boulder, CO, pp. 107-130, 1992.

Hibler, W. D. III and K. Bryan A diagnostic ice-ocean model J. Phys. Oceanogr., 17, 987-1015, 1987.

Hibler, W. D. III Ice dynamics in The Geophysics of Sea Ice, N. Untersteiner ed., Plenum, NY, pp. 577-640, 1986.

Hibler, W. D. III Numerical modeling of sea ice dynamics and ice thickness character-

istics CRREL report 85-5, 60 pp., 1985.

Hibler, W. D. III and K. Bryan Ocean circulation: Its effects on seasonal sea ice simulations *Science*, 224, 489-492, 1984.

Hibler, W. D. III, I. Udin, and A. Ullerstig On forecasting mesoscale ice dynamics and build-up Annals Glaciol., 4, 110-115, 1983.

Hibler, W. D. III and S. F. Ackley Numerical simulation of the Weddell Sea pack ice.

J. Geophys. Res., 88, 2873-2887, 1983.

Hibler, W. D. III and J. E. Walsh On modeling seasonal and interannual fluctuations of Arctic sea ice J. Phys. Oceanogr., 12, 1514-1523, 1982.

Hibler, W. D. III Numerical modelling of sea ice dynamics and ice thickness character-

istics: A Final Report to NASA-Lewis, Cleveland, 1982.

Hibler, W. D. III Modeling pack ice as a viscous-plastic continuum: Some preliminary results in Sea Ice Processes and Models R. S. Pritchard, ed., pp. 163-176, 1981.

Hibler, W. D. III Modeling a variable thickness sea ice cover. Mon. Wea. Rev., 108, 1943-1973, 1980.

Hibler, W. D. III A dynamic thermodynamic sea ice model J. Phys. Oceanogr., 9, 815-846, 1979.

Hibler, W. D. III Seasonal variations in apparent sea ice viscosity on the geophysical scale Geophys. Res. Lett., 4, 87-90, 1977.

Hibler, W. D. III Differential sea ice drift II: Comparison of mesoscale strain measurements to linear drift theory predictions J. Glaciology, 13, 457-471, 1974.

Hoeber, H., M. Gube-Lenhardt The Eastern Weddell Sea Drifting buoy data set of the Winter Weddell Sea Project (WWSP) 1986. Berichte zur Polarforschung, 37, 108 pp., 1987. Alfred Wegener Institut fur Polar- und Meeresforschung, Bremerhaven, Germany.

Hoffert, M. I. and Curt Covey Deriving global climate sensitivity from paleoclimate

reconstructions Nature, 360, 573-576, 1992.

Holloway, J. L. Jr. and S. Manabe Simulation of climate by a global general circulation model Mon. Wea. Rev., 99, 335-370, 1971.

Hopkins, M. A., W. D. Hibler III, and G. M. Flato On the numerical simulation of the

sea ice ridging process J. Geophys. Res., 96, 4809-4820, 1991.

Hopkins, R. A. and W. D. Hibler III On the shear strength of geophysical scale ice rubble Cold Regions Science and Technology, 19, 201-212, 1991.

Houssais, M.-N. Testing a coupled ice-mixed layer model under subarctic conditions J. Phys. Oceanogr., 18, 196-210, 1988.

Hughes, B. A. On the use of lognormal statistics to simulate one—and two—dimensional under-ice draft profiles J. Geophys. Res., 96, 22,101-22,111, 1991.

Ikeda, M. Wind-induced mesoscale features in a coupled ice-ocean system *J. Geophys. Res.*, **96**, 4623-4629, 1991.

Ikeda, M., C. E. Livingston, and I. Peterson A mesoscale ocean feature study using synthetic aperture radar imagery in the Labrador ice margin experiment: 1989 *J. Geophys. Res.*, **96**, 10,593-10,962, 1991.

Ikeda, M. A mixed layer beneath melting sea ice in the marginal ice zone using a one-dimensional turbulent closure model J. Geophys. Res., 91, 5054-5060, 1986.

Ikeda, M. A coupled ice-ocean model of a wind-driven coastal flow J. Geophys. Res., 90, 9119-9128, 1985.

Jaccard, C. Experimental and theoretical study of the electrical properties of ice *Helvetica Physica Acta*, 32, 89-128, 1959.

Jakobsson, J. Winds and ice drift north of Iceland especially in the year 1965 Jokull, 19 Ar, 69-76, 1969.

Johannessen, O. M., J. A. Johannessen, J. Morison, B. A. Farrelly, and E. A. S. Svendsen Oceanographic conditions in the marginal ice zone north of Svalbard in early fall 1979 with an emphasis on mesoscale processes J. Geophys. Res., 88, 2755-2769, 1983.

Johnson, C. M., P. Lemke, and T. P. Barnett Linear prediction of sea ice anomalies. J. Geophys. Res., 90, 5665-5675, 1985.

Josberger, E. G. Bottom ablation and heat transfer coefficients from the 1983 Marginal Ice Zone Experiments J. Geophys. Res., 92, 7012-7016, 1987.

JSC Study Group on ACSYS Scientific concept of the Arctic Climate System Study (ACSYS) [Bremerhaven, Germany, 10-12 June 1991 and London, UK, 18-19 November 1991] WCRP-72, WMO/TD-486, 89pp, May 1992.

Kantha, L. H. and G. L. Mellor A two-dimensional coupled ice-ocean model of the Bering Sea marginal ice zone J. Geophys. Res., 94, 10,921-10,935, 1989.

Kawase, M., L. M. Rothstein, and S. R. Springer Encounter of a deep western boundary current with the Equator: A numerical spin-up experiment *J. Geophys. Res.*, **97**, 5447-5463, 1992.

Keliher, T. E. and S. Venkatesh Modelling of Labrador Sea pack ice, with an application to estimating geostrophic currents *Cold Region Science and Technology*, 13, 161-176, 1987.

Keliher, T. E. and J. S. Foley Sea ice budget studies of Baffin bay using a numerical ice model Ann. Glaciol., 5, 77-80, 1984.

Key, J. and S. Peckham Probable errors in width distributions of sea ice leads measured

along a transect J. Geophys. Res. 96, 18,417-18,423, 1991.

Killworth, P. D. and J. M. Smith A one-and-a-half dimensional model for the Arctic halocline, Deep Sea Res., 31, 271-293, 1984.

Kutzbach, J. E. Empirical eigenvectors of sea level pressure, surface temperature and

precipitation complexes over North America J. Ap. Met., 6, 791-802, 1967.

Kwok, R., E. Rignot, and B. Holt Identification of sea ice types in spaceborne synthetic aperture radar data J. Geophys. Res. 97, 2391-2402, 1992.

Kwok, R., J. C. Curlander, R. McConnell, and S. S. Pang An ice-motion tracking

system at the Alaska SAR facility IEEE J. Ocean Eng'g, 15, 44-54, 1990.

Laevastu, T., L. Clarke, Captain P. M. Wolff USN Annual cycles of heat in the northern hemisphere oceans and heat distribution by ocean currents Tech. Note 53, Fleet Numerical Weather Center, Monterey, CA, 1970.

Lange, M. A. and H. Eicken The sea ice thickness distribution in the northwestern

Weddell sea J. Geophys. Res., 96, 4821-4837, 1991.

Lange, M. A., S. F. Ackley, P. Wadhams, G. S. Dieckmann, and H. Eicken Development of sea ice in the Weddell Sea Annals Glaciol., 12, 92-96, 1989.

Latif, M., A. Sterl, E. Maier-Reimer, and M. M. Junge Climate variability in a coupled GCM Part 1: The tropical pacific Max-Planck Institut fur Meteorologie, Report 73, Hamburg, 48 pp., 1991.

Ledley, T. S. A coupled energy balance climate-sea ice model: Impact of sea ice and

leads on climate J. Geophys. Res. 93, 15,919-15,932, 1988.

Ledrew, E. F., D. Johnson, and J. A. Maslanik An examination of atmospheric mechanisms that may be responsible for the annual reversal of the Beaufort sea ice field *Int. J. Climatology* 11, 841-859, 1991.

Lemke, P., W. B. Owens, W. D. Hibler III A coupled sea ice-mixed layer-pycnocline

model for the Weddell sea J. Geophys. Res., 95, 9513-9525, 1990.

Lemke, P. A coupled one-dimensional sea ice-ocean model J. Geophys. Res., 92, 13,164-13,172, 1987.

Lemke, P., E. W. Trinkl, and K. Hasselmann Stochastic dynamic analysis of polar sea ice variability J. Phys. Oceanogr., 10, 2100-2120, 1980.

Leppäranta, M. and W. D. Hibler III The role of plastic ice interaction in marginal ice

zones J. Geophys. Res., 90, 11,899-11,909, 1985.

Leppäranta, M. and W. D. Hibler III A mechanism for floe clustering in the marginal ice zone MIZEX Bull., 3, 73-76, 1984.

Leppäranta, M. An ice drift model for the Baltic Sea Tellus, 33, 583-596, 1981.

LeShack, L. A. Potential use of satellite IR data for ice thickness mapping Development and Resources transportation co., Silver Spring, MD 26 pp., 1976.

Leuenberger, M., U. Siegenthaler, C. C. Langway Carbon isotope composition of atmospheric CO₂ during the last ice age from an Antarctic Ice core *Nature*, **357**, 488-490, 1992.

Levitus, S. and G. Isayev Polynomial approximation to the international equation of state for sea water J. Atmospheric and Oceanic Technology, 9, 705-708, 1992.

Lewis, J. K., R. D. Crissman, and W. W. Denner Estimating ice thickness and internal pressure and stress forces in pack ice using Lagrangian data *J. Geophys. Res.*, 91, 8537-8541, 1986.

Lewis, J. K. and A. D. Kirwan The determination of the kinematics and dynamics of ice motion in OCEANS '82 conference record, Marine Technology Society pp. 1249-1254,

1982.

Lindzen, R. S. and B. Farrell The role of polar regions in global climate and a new parameterization of global heat transport *Mon. Wea. Rev.*, 108, 2064-2079, 1980.

Liu, A. K., P. W. Vachon, and C. Y. Peng Observation of wave refraction at an ice edge by synthetic aperture radar J. Geophys. Res., 96, 4803-4808, 1991.

Lockwood, G. W., B. A. Skiff, and S. L. Baliunas Long term solar brightness changes estimated from a survey of sun-like stars *Nature* 360, 653-655, 1992.

Loth, B., H. F. Graf, and J. M. Oberhuber A snow cover model for global climatic simulations Max-Planck Institut für Meteorologie Report 85, Hamburg, 47 pp., 1992.

Lytle, V. I. and S. F. Ackley Sea ice ridging in the eastern Weddell Sea J. Geophys. Res., 96, 18,411-18,416 1991.

McClaren, A. S., J. E. Walsh, R. H. Bourke, R. L. Weaver, and W. Wittmann Variability in sea ice thickness over the North Pole from 1977-1990. *Nature*, 358, 224-226, 1992.

McClaren, A. S., M. G. Serreze, and R. G. Barry Seasonal variations of sea ice motion in the Canadian basin and their implications *Geophys. Res. Letters*, 14, 1123-1126, 1987.

McPhee, M. G. Turbulent heat flux in the upper ocean under sea ice J. Geophys. Res., 97, 5365-5379, 1992.

McPhee, M. G. An analysis of pack ice drift in summer in Sea Ice Processes and Models, R. S. Pritchard, ed., pp. 62-75, 1981.

McPhee, M. G. Ice-ocean momentum transfer for the AIDJEX ice model AIDJEX Bull., 29, 93-111, 1975.

Manabe, S. and R. J. Stouffer Sensitivity of a global climate model to an increase of CO₂ concentration in the atmosphere *J. Geophys. Res.*, 85, 5529-5594, 1980.

Marino, B. D., M. B. McElroy, R. J. Salawitch, and W. G. Spaulding Glacial to Interglacial variations in the carbon isotopic composition of atmospheric CO₂ Nature, **357**, 461-466, 1992.

Marsden, R. F., L. A. Mysaak, and R. A. Myers Evidence for stability enhancement of sea ice in the Greenland and Labrador Seas J. Geophys. Res., 96, 4783-4789, 1991.

Martin, D. W. Satellite sutdies of cyclonic development over the southern ocean International Antarctic Meteorological Research Centre Tech Rep. 9, 64 pp., 1968.

Martin, S., E. Munoz, and R. Drucker The effect of severe storms on the ice cover of the Northern Tatariskiy Strait J. Geophys. Res., 97, 17,753-17,764, 1992.

Martin, S. and R. Drucker Observations of short-period ice floe acceleration during Leg II of the Polarbjorn drift J. Geophys. Res., 96, 10,567-10,580, 1991.

Martinson, D. G. and C. Wamser Ice drift and momentum exchange in winter antarctic pack ice J. Geophys. Res., 95, 1741-1755, 1990.

Maykut, G. A. and D. K. Perovich The role of shortwave radiation in the summer decay of a sea ice cover *J. Geophys. Res.*, 92, 7032-7044, 1987.

Maykut, G. A. The surface heat and mass balance in The Geophysics of Sea Ice, N. Untersteiner, ed., Plenum, NY, pp. 395-463, 1986.

- Maykut, G. A. Large-scale heat exchange and ice production in the Central Arctic J. Geophys. Res., 87, 7971-7984, 1982.
- Maykut, G. A. Energy exchange over young sea ice in the central arctic *J. Geophys. Res.*, 83, 3646-3658, 1978.
- Maykut, G. A. and P. E. Church Radiation Climate of Barrow, Alaska, 1962-66 J. Appl. Met., 12, 620-628, 1973.
- Maykut, G. A. and N. Untersteiner Some results from a time-dependent thermodynamic model of sea ice J. Geophys. Res., 76, 1550-1575, 1971.
- Maykut, G. A., and N. Untersteiner Numerical Prediction of the thermodynamic response of arctic sea ice to environmental changes Rand Corporation Memorandum RM-6093-PR, 173 pp., 1969.
- Massom, R. A. Observing the advection of sea ice in the Weddell Sea using buoy and satellite passive microwave data J. Geophys. Res., 97, 15,559-15,572, 1992.
- Meehl, G. A. and W. M. Washington CO₂ climate sensitivity and snow-sea ice albedo parameterization in an atmospheric GCM coupled to a mixed-layer ocean model *Climate Change*, **16**, 283-306, 1990.
- Meleshko, V. P. Modeling of anthropogenic climate change by means of coupled atmosphereocean global models: Problems and means of development (A survey) *Izvestiya*, *Atmo*spheric and Oceanic Physics, 27, 485-509, 1992.
- Meleshko, V. P., B. E. Shneerov, A. P. Sokolov, and V. M. Katsor Sea Ice Anomaly impact on surface heat fluxes and atmospheric circulation as evaluated by the MGO GCM in WCRP 62, Raschke, ed., 68-79, 1990.
- Melling, H. and E. L. Lewis Shelf drainage flows in the Beaufort sea and their effect on the ocean pycnocline *Deep Sea Res.*, 29, 967-985, 1982.
- Mellor, G. L. and L. Kantha An ice-ocean coupled model J. Geophys. Res., 94, 10,937-10,954, 1989.
- Mellor, G. L., M. G. McPhee, and M. Steele Ice-seawater turbulent boundary layer interaction with melting or freezing *J. Phys. Oceanogr.*, 16, 1829-1846, 1986.
- Menemenlis, D., D. M. Farmer Acoustical measurement of current and vorticity beneath ice J. Atmospheric and Oceanic Technology, 9, 827-849, 1992.
- Mitchell, J. F. B. The "Greenhouse" effect and climate change Rev. Geophys., 27, 115-139, 1989.
- Mitchell, J. F. B. and C. A. Senior The Antarctic winter; simulations with climatological and reduced sea ice extents *Quart. J. Roy. Meteo. Soc.*, 115, 225-246, 1989.
- Mitchell, J. F. B. and T. S. Hills Sea ice and the antarctic winter circulation: A numerical experiment Quart. J. Roy. Meteo. Soc., 112, 953-969, 1986.
- Mitnik, L. M. and A. I. Kalmykov Structure and dynamics of the Sea of Okhotsk marginal ice zone from 'Ocean' Satellite Radar Sensing Data J. Geophys. Res., 97, 7429-7445, 1992.
- Morgan, V. I., I. D. Goodwin, D. M. Etheridge, and C. W. Wookey Evidence from Antarctic ice cores for recent increases in snow accumulation *Nature*, 354, 58-60, 1991.
- Moritz, R. E. Accuracy of surface geostrophic wind forecasts in the central Arctic Mon. Wea. Rev., 111, 1746-1758, 1983.
- Morison, J. H., M. G. McPhee, T. B. Curtin, and C. A. Paulson The oceanography of winter leads J. Geophys. Res., 97, 11,199-11,218, 1992.

Muench, R. D., K. Jezek, and L. Kantha Introduction: Third Marginal Ice Zone research collection J. Geophys. Res., 96, 4529-4530, 1991.

Mysaak, L. A. and F. Huang A latent and sensible-heat polynya model for the North

Water, Northern Baffin Bay J. Phys. Oceanogr., 22, 596-608, 1992.

Neibauer, H. J. Multiyear sea ice variability in the eastern Bering Sea: An update J. Geophys. Res., 88, 2733-2742, 1983.

Neralla, V. R., R. G. Jessup, and S. Venkatesh The Atmospheric Environmental Service Regional Ice Model (RIM) for operational applications *Mar. Geodesy*, 12, 135-153, 1988.

Neralla, V. R., W. S. Lui, S. Venkatesh, and M. B. Danard Techniques for predicting sea ice motion, in Sea Ice processes and models R. S. Pritchard, ed., pp. 197-206, 1981.

O'Lenic, E. A. Western Ross Sea and McMurdo Sound Seasonal outlook, 1977-78 Fleet Weather Facility, Suitland, Navy Department, Washington, DC. 20373 1 November 1977.

Omstedt, A. and J. S. Wettlaufer Ice growth and oceanic heat flux: Models and measurements J. Geophys. Res., 97, 9383-9390, 1992.

Overland, J. E. and P. S. Guest The Arctic snow and air temperature budget over sea ice during winter J. Geophys. Res., 96, 4651-4662, 1991.

Overland, J. E. A model of the atmospheric boundary layer over sea ice during winter Second conference on polar meteorology and oceanography UW-Madison, March 29-31, 1988, pp. 69-72, AMS, 1988.

Overland, J. E. and C. H. Pease Modeling ice dynamics of coastal seas J. Geophys.

Res., 93, 15,619-15,637, 1988.

Overland, J. E. and A. T. Roach Northward flow in the Bering and Chukchi seas J. Geophys. Res., 92, 7097-7105, 1987.

Overland, J. E., H. O. Mofjeld, and C. H. Pease Wind driven ice drift in a shallow sea

J. Geophys. Res., 89, 6525-6531, 1984.

Overland, J. E. and C. H. Pease Cyclone climatology of the Bering Sea and its relation to sea ice extent *Mon. Wea. Rev.*, 110, 5-13, 1982.

Owens, W. B. and P. Lemke Sensitivity studies with a sea-ice-mixed layer-pycnocline model in the Weddell Sea J. Geophys. Res., 95, 9527-9538, 1990.

Pan, H.-L., K. A. Campana, M. Kanamitsu Initial data for snow, sea ice, soil moisture, and convective cloud in NMC's global model

Parkinson, C. L. Spatial patterns of increase and decrease in the length of the sea ice season in the north polar regions, 1979-1986. J. Geophys. Res., 97, 14,377-14,388, 1992.

Parkinson, C. L. Interannual variability of monthly Southern Ocean Sea ice distributions J. Geophys. Res., 97, 5349-5363, 1992.

Parkinson, C. L. Interannual variability of the spatial distribution of sea ice in the North Polar region J. Geophys. Res., 96, 4791-4801, 1991.

Parkinson, C. L., J. C. Comiso, H. J. Zwally, D. J. Cavalieri, P. Gloersen, and W. J. Campbell Arctic Sea Ice, 1973-1976: Satellite-passive microwave observations, NASA SP-489, National Aeronautics and Space Administration, Washington, DC 296 pp., 1987.

Parkinson, C. L. and G. F. Herman Sea ice simulations based on fields generated by the GLAS GCM Mon. Wea. Rev., 108, 2080-2091, 1980.

Parkinson, C. L. and W. M. Washington A large scale numerical model of sea ice J. Geophys. Res., 84, 311-337, 1979.

Pease, C. H. The size of wind-driven coastal polynyas J. Geophys. Res., 92, 7049-7059, 1987.

Pease, C. H. and S. A. Salo Sea ice drift near Bering Strait during 1982 J. Geophys. Res., 92, 7107-7126, 1987.

Pease, C. H. Meridional heat transport by the ice and ocean in the Western Arctic Second Conference on Polar Meteorlogy and Oceanography, March 29-31, 1988, UW-Madison, AMS, pp. 16-19, 1988.

Pease, C. H., M. Reynolds, G. A. Galasso, V. L. Long, S. A. Salo, and B. D. Webster Sea ice dynamics and regional meteorology for the arctic polynya experiment (APEX)-Bering sea 1985. NOAA Technical memorandum ERL PMEL-64, 120 pp., 1985.

Pease, C. H. and J. E. Overland An atmospherically-driven sea-ice drift model for the Bering Sea., Annals of Glaciology, 5, 1984.

Penner, J. E., R. E. Dickson, C. A. O'Neill Effects of aerosol from biomass burning on the global radiation budget *Science*, **256**, 1432-1434, 1992.

Perovich, D. K. and A. J. Gow A statistical description of the microstructure of young sea ice J. Geophys. Res., 96, 16,943-16,953, 1991.

Piacsek, S., R. Allard, and A. Warn-Varnas Studies of the Arctic ice cover and upper ocean with a coupled ice-ocean model J. Geophys. Res., 96, 4631-4650, 1991.

Polar Group Polar atmosphere-ice-ocean processes: A review of polar problems in climate research Rev. Geophys. and Space Phys., 18, 522-543, 1980.

Pollard, D. M. L. Batteen, Y.-J. Han Development of a simple upper-ocean and sea ice model J. Phys. Oceanogr., 13, 754-768, 1983.

Potocsky, G. J. Alaskan Area 15- and 30- day ice forecasting guide Naval Oceanographic Office Washington, DC NOO SP-263 198 pp., 1975.

Preller, R. H. and P. G. Posey A numerical model simulation of a summer reversal of the Beaufort Gyre *Geophys. Res. Letters*, 16, 69-72, 1989.

Preller, R. and P. Posey The design and development of an operational sea ice forecasting system for the Barents Sea Ice Technology for Polar operations, pp. 379-393, 19??.

Preller, R. H. A Cheng, and P. G. Posey Preliminary testing of a sea ice model for the Greenland sea pp. 259-277, 19??.

Preller, R. H. and P. G. Posey The Polar Ice Prediction System – A Sea Ice Forecasting System NORDA Tech. Rep. 212, 45 pp., April, 1989.

Preller, R. H., S. Riedlinger, and P. G. Posey The Regional Polar Ice Prediction System – Barents Sea (RPIPS-B): A Technical Description NORDA Tech. Rep. 182, 38 pp., 1989.

Preller, R. H. The NORDA/FNOC Polar Ice Prediction System (PIPS) – Arctic: A Technical Description NORDA Tech. Rep. 108, 63 pp., 1985.

Pritchard, R. S. Issues in Large-Scale sea ice dynamics modeling, in OCEANS '82 conference record, Marine Technology Society pp. 1247-1248, 1982.

Pritchard, R. S. Mechanical behavior of pack ice, in Mechanics of Structured Media, A. P. S. Selvadura, ed., Elsevier, Amsterdam, pp. 369-405, 1981.

Raschke, E., H. Cattle, P. Lemke, W. Rossow, eds., World Climate Research Programme Sea Ice and Climate Report of a workshop on Polar radiation fluxes and sea ice modelling, Bremerhaven, Germany, 5-8 November, 1990) WMO TD no. 442, WCRP no. 62, 1991.

Reed, R. J. and W. J. Campbell The equilibrium drift of ice station Alpha J. Geophys. Res., 67, 281-297, 1962.

Reidlinger, S. H. and R. H. Preller The development of a coupled ice-ocean model for forecasting ice conditions in the Arctic J. Geophys. Res., 96, 16,955-16,977, 1991.

Reimer, R. W., J. C. Schedrin, and R. S. Pritchard Chukchi sea ice motion in Sixth international conference on port and ocean engineering under arctic conditions; Quebec, Canada, 7/27-31, pp. 1038-1046, 1981.

Reynolds, R. W. Sea surface temperature analyses from in situ and satellite data *Palaeogeography*, *Palaeoclimatoloty*, *Palaeoecology* (global and planetary change section), **90**, 183-187, 1991.

Reynolds, M., C. H. Pease, J. E. Overland Ice drift and regional meteorology in the southern Bering Sea: Results from MIZEX West *J. Geophys. Res.*, 90, 11,967-11,981, 1985.

Robinson, D. A., M. C. Serreze, R. G. Barry, G. Scharfen, and G. Kukla Large-scale patterns and variability of snowmelt and parameterized surface albedo in the Arctic Basin *J. Climate*, 5, 1109-1119, 1992.

Robinson, D. A., G. Scharfen, M. C. Serreze, G. Kukla, and R. G. Barry Snow melt and surface albedo in the arctic basin *Geophys. Res. Lett.*, 13, 945-948, 1986.

Robinson, E. Polar Meteorology and climatology Rev. Geophys. and Space Phys., 21, 1048-1064, 1983.

Robock, A. The seasonal cycle of snow cover, sea ice, and surface albedo Mon. Wea. Rev., 108, 267-285, 1980.

Roed, L. P. A thermodynamic coupled ice-ocean model of the marginal ice zone J. Phys. Oceanogr., 14, 1921-1929, 1984.

Roed, L. P. and J. J. O'Brien A coupled ice-ocean model of upwelling in the marginal ice zone J. Geophys. Res., 88, 2863-2872, 1983.

Roed, L. P. and J. J. O'Brien Geostrophic adjustment in highly dispersive media Geophys. Astrophys. Fluid Dynamics, 18, 263-278, 1981.

Roemmich, D. Ocean warming and sea level rise along the southwest US coast *Science*, **257**, 373-375, 1992.

Rogers, J. C. Meteorological factors affecting interannual variability of summertime ice extent in the Beaufort Sea Mon. Wea. Rev., 106, 890-897, 1978.

Ross, B. B. An overview of numerical weather prediction in Mesoscale Meteorology and forecasting AMS Boston, MA, pp. 720-751, 1986.

Ross, B. and J. E. Walsh A comparison of simulated and observed fluctuations in summertime arctic surface albedo. J. Geophys. Res., 92, 13,115-13,125, 1987.

Ross, B. A model investigation of interannual sea-ice variability in the Beaufort Sea J. Glaciol., 30, 223-226, 1984.

Rossby, C.-G. and R. B. Montgomery The layers of frictional influence in wind and ocean currents Papers in Physical Oceanography, MIT and WHOI, vol 4, no 3, pp. 1-101, 1935.

Rothrock, D. A., D. R. Thomas, and A. S. Thorndike Principal component analysis of satellite passive microwave data over sea ice J. Geophys. Res., 93, 2321-2332, 1988.

Rothrock, D. A. and A. S. Thorndike Measuring the sea ice floe size distribution *J. Geophys. Res.*, 89, 6477-6486, 1984.

Rothrock, D. A. Modeling sea ice features and processes J. Glaciol., 24, 359-375, 1979. Rothrock, D. A. The steady drift of an incompressible arctic ice cover J. Geophys. Res., 80, 387-397, 1975.

Rothrock, D. A. The energetics of plastic deformation of pack ice by ridging *J. Geophys. Res.*, 80, 4514-4519, 1975.

Rothrock, D. A. The mechanical behavior of pack ice Ann. Rev. Earth and Planetary Science, pp. 317-342, 1975.

Rothrock, D. A. The steady drift of an incompressible Arctic ice cover AIDJEX Bull.,

21, 49-77, 1973.

Rottier, P. J. Floe pair interaction events in the marginal ice zone J. Geophys. Res.,

97, 9391-9400, 1992.

Rubin, E. S., R. N. Cooper, R. A. Frosch, T. H. Lee, G. Marland, A. N. Rosenfeld, and D. D. Stine Realistic mitigation options for global warming *Science*, 257, 148-149, 261-266, 1992.

Sato, Kiyotomi and Kano Yuji One month forecast of sea ice J. Met. Res., 44, 81-91,

1992.

Scharfen, G., R. G. Barry, D. A. Robinson, G. Kukla, and M. C. Serreze Large scale patterns of snow melt on arctic sea ice mapped from meteorological satellite imagery. Ann. Glaciol., 9, 200-205, 1987.

Schell, I. I. Arctic ice and sea temperature anomalies in the northeastern north atlantic and their significance for seasonal foreshadowing locally and to the eastward Mon. Wea.

Rev., 98, 833-850, 1970.

Schlesinger, M. E. Climate model simulations of CO₂-induced climatic change in Advances in Geophysics, B. Saltzman, ed., Academic Press, NY, vol. 26, pp. 141-235, 1984. Science Applications, Inc. FNOC Free Drift Ice Model Final Report 35 pp., 1983.

Sechrist, F. S., R. W. Fett, and D. C. Perryman Forecaster's Handbook for the Arctic Naval Environmental Prediction Research Facility Technical Report TR 89-12, 364 pp., 1989.

Semtner, A. J. Jr. and R. M. Chervin Ocean general circulation from a global eddy-resolving model, J. Geophys. Res., 97, 5493-5550, 1992.

Semtner, A. J. Jr. A numerical study of sea ice and ocean circulation in the Arctic J.

Phys. Oceanogr., 17, 1077-1099, 1987.

Semtner, A. J. Jr. On modelling the seasonal thermodynamic cycle of sea ice in studies of climatic change Climatic Change, 6, 27-37, 1984.

Semtner, A. J. Jr. Modeling the ocean in climate studies Ann. Glaciol., 5, 1984.

Semtner, A. Jr. A model for the thermodynamic growth of sea ice in numerical investigations of climate J. Phys. Oceanogr., 16, 379-389, 1976.

Serreze, M. C., J. A. Maslanik, M. C. Rehder, R. C. Schnell, J. D. Kahl, and E. L. Andreas Theoretical heights of buoyant convection above open leads in the winter arctic pack ice cover J. Geophys. Res., 97, 9411-9422, 1992.

Shapiro, M. A. and L. S. Fedor A case study of an ice-edge boundary layer front and polar low development over the Norwegian and Barents seas, in Polar and Arctic Lows, P. F. Twitchell, E. A. Rasmussen, and K. L. Davidson, eds., A. Deepak, Hampton, VA, 1989.

Shapiro, L. H. and P. W. Barnes Correlation of nearshore ice movement with seabed ice gouges near Barrow, Alaska. J. Geophys. Res., 96, 16,979-16,989, 1991.

Shaw, W. J., R. L. Pauley, T. M. Gobel, and L. F. Radke A case study of atmospheric boundary layer mean structure for flow parallel to the ice edge: Aircraft observations from CEAREX J. Geophys. Res., 96, 4691-4708, 1991.

Shemesh, A. C. D. Charles, and R. G. Fairbanks Oxygen isotopes in biogenic silica: Global changes in ocean temperature and isotopic composition *Science* 256, 1434-1436,

1992.

Shen, H. H., W. D. Hibler III, and M. Leppäranta The role of floe collision in sea ice rheology J. Geophys. Res., 92, 7085-7096, 1987.

Shine, K. P. and A. Henderson-Sellers The sensitivity of a thermodynamic sea ice model to changes in surface albedo parameterization J. Geophys. Res., 90, 2243-2250, 1985.

Shine, K. P. and R. G. Crane The sensitivity of a one-dimensional thermodynamic sea ice model to changes in cloudiness J. Geophys. Res., 89, 10,615-10,622, 1984.

Shine, K. P. Parameterization of the shortwave flux over high albedo surfaces as a function of cloud thickness and surface albedo Quart. J. Roy. Meteo. Soc., 110, 747-764, 1984.

Shokr, M. E. Evaluation of second-order texture parameters for sea ice classification from radar images J. Geophys. Res., 96, 10,625-10,640, 1991.

Sigurdsson, F. H. Report on sea ice off the Icelandic coasts October 1967 to September 1968, *Jokull*, 19 Ar, 77-93, 1969.

Sigtryggsson, H. An outline of sea ice conditions in the vicinity of Iceland *Jokull*, 22 Ar., 1-11, 1972.

Simmonds, I. and M. Dix Comments on "Sea ice and the Antarctic winter circulation: A numerical experiment" by J. F. B. Mitchell and T. S. Hills (October 1986, 112, 953-969)" Quart. J. Roy. Met. Soc., 113, 1396-1401, 1987.

Skiles, F. L. Empirical Wind drift of sea ice Arctic Drifting Stations, Arctic Institute of North America, pp. 239-252, 1968.

Slingo, A. A. M. Schrecker On the shortwave radiative properties of stratiform water clouds Quart. J. Roy. Meteo. Soc., 108, 407-426, 1982.

Smedstad, O. M. and L. P. Roed A coupled ice-ocean model of ice breakup and banding in the marginal ice zone, J. Geophys. Res., 90, 876-882, 1985.

Smith, D. C. IV and A. A. Bird The interaction of an ocean eddy with an ice edge ocean jet in a marginal ice zone *J. Geophys. Res.*, **96**, 4675-4689, 1991.

Smith, D. C. IV A. A. Bird, and W. B. Budgell A numerical study of mesoscale ocean eddy interaction with a marginal ice zone J. Geophys. Res., 93, 12,461-12,473, 1988.

Smith, R. B. A note on the constitutive law for sea ice J. Glaciol., 29, 191-195, 1983.

Smith, W. O. Jr., R. I, Brightman, and B. C. Booth Phytoplankton biomass and photosynthetic response during the winter-spring transition in the Fram Strait *J. Geophys. Res.*, **96**, 4549-4554, 1991.

Squire, V. A. Sea Ice Sci. Progr. Oxford, 69, 19-43, 1984.

Steele, M. and J. H. Morison Obtaining smooth hydrographic profiles from a buoy deployed in sea ice J. Atmospheric and Oceanic Technology, 9, 812-826, 1992.

Steele, M. Sea ice melting and floe geometry in a simple ice-ocean model J. Geophys. Res., 97, 17,729-17,738, 1992.

Steele, M., J. H. Morison, N. Untersteiner The partition of air-ice-ocean momentum exchange as a function of ice concentration, floe size, and draft J. Geophys. Res., 94, 12,739-12,750, 1989.

Steffen, K. and A. Schweiger NASA team algorithm for sea ice concentration retrieval from Defense Meteorological satellite program special sensor microwave imager: Comparison with Landsat imagery J. Geophys. Res., 96, 21,971-21,987, 1991.

Steffen, K. Fractures in arctic winter pack ice Annals of Glaciology, 9, 211-214, 1987. Stigebrant, A. A model for the thickness and salinity of the upper layer in the Arctic Ocean and the relationship between the ice thickness and some external parameters J.

Phys. Oceanogr., 11, 1407-1422, 1981.

Stocker, T. F., D. G. Wright, and L. A. Mysaak A zonally averaged, coupled ocean-atmosphere model for paleoclimate studies J. Climate, 5, 773-797, 1992.

Stoessel, A. Sensitivity of Southern Ocean sea ice simulations to different atmospheric

forcing algorithms Tellus, 44A, 395-413, 1992.

Stoessel, A. A new atmospheric surface-layer scheme for a large scale sea ice model Max-Planck Institut fuer Meteorologie Hamburg, Report 95, 35 pp., 1992.

Stoessel, A. Southern ocean sea-ice simulations forced with operationally derived atmospheric analyses data Report 65, Max-Planck Institut fuer Meteorologie Hamburg, 63 pp, June, 1991.

Stoessel, A. Application of an atmospheric boundary layer model to a large-scale coupled sea-ice - oceanic mixed-layer model for the southern ocean Annals Glaciol., 15, 191-

195, 1991.

Stringer, W. J., D. G. Barnett, and R. H. Godin Handbook for sea ice analysis and forecasting Prepared for the Naval Environmental Prediction Research Facility, Monterey, CA, 324 pp., 1984.

Sturman, A. P. and M. R. Anderson A comparison of Antarctic sea ice data sets and

inferred trends in ice area J. Clim. and Appl. Met, 24, 275-280, 1985.

Sverdrup, H. U. The wind-drift of the ice on the North-Siberian Shelf The Norwegian North Polar Expedition with the 'Maud' 1918-1925, Scientific Results, vol. 4, 1928, pp. 1-46, A. S. John Griegs Boktrykkeri, Bergen, 1928.

Tang, C. L. and T. Yao A simulation of sea ice motion and distribution off Newfound-

land during LIMEX, March, 1987 Atmosphere-Ocean, 30, 270-296, 1992.

Tang, C. L. A two dimensional thermodynamic model for sea ice advance and retreat in the Newfoundland marginal ice zone J. Geophys. Res., 96, 4723-4737, 1991.

Tans, P. P., I. Y. Fung, and T. Takahashi Observational constraints on the Global

atmospheric CO₂ budget Science, 247, 1431-1438, 1990.

Thomas, D. R. and D. A. Rothrock Blending sequential scanning multichannel microwave radiometer and buoy data into a sea ice model J. Geophys. Res., 94, 10,907-10,920, 1989.

Thomas, R. H. Satellite remote sensing over ice J. Geophys. Res., 91, 2493-2502, 1986.

Thorndike, A. S., C. Parkinson, and D. A. Rothrock Report of the sea ice thickness workshop 19-21 November 1991 New Carrollton, MD Polar Science Center, U. Wash., Seattle, 1992.

Thorndike, A. S. A toy model linking atmospheric thermal radiation and sea ice growth J. Geophys. Res., 97, 9401-9410, 1992.

Thorndike, A. S. A naive zero-dimensional sea ice model J. Geophys. Res., 93, 5093-5099, 1988.

Thorndike, A. S. Kinematics of Sea Ice in The Geophysics of Sea Ice, N. Untersteiner, ed., Plenum, NY pp. 489-549, 1986.

Thorndike, A. S. and R. Colony Sea ice motion in response to geostrophic winds J. Geophys. Res., 87, 5845-5852, 1982.

Thorndike, A. S., D. A. Rothrock, G. A. Maykut, and R. Colony The thickness distribution of sea ice. J. Geophys. Res., 80, 4501-4513, 1975

Tsonis, A. A. and J. B. Elsner Nonlinear prediction as a way of distinguishing chaos from random fractal sequences *Nature*, 358, 217-220, 1992.

Tucker, W. B. III, T. C. Grenfell, R. G. Onstott, D. K. Perovich, A. J. Gow, R. A. Shuchman, and L. L. Southerland Microwave and physical properties of sea ice in the winter marginal ice zone J. Geophys. Res., 96, 4573-4587, 1991.

Tucker, W. B. III, A. J. Gow, and W. F. Weeks Physical properties of summer sea ice

in the Fram Strait J. Geophys. Res., 92, 6787-6803, 1987.

Tucker, W. B. III A comparison of different sea level pressure analysis fields in the East Greenland Sea, J. Phys. Oceanogr., 13, 1084-1088, 1983.

Tucker, W. B. III Application of a numerical sea ice model to the East Greenland Area

CRREL Report 82-6, 49 pp., 1982.

Untersteiner, N. On the ice and heat balance in Fram Strait J. Geophys. Res., 93, 527-531, 1988.

van Loon, H. and D. J. Shea The southern oscillation Part IV The precursors south of 15 S to the extremes of the oscillation Mon. Wea. Rev., 113, 2063-2074, 1985.

Wadhams, P. Sea ice thickness distribution in the Greenland sea and Eurasian basin, May, 1987. J. Geophys. Res., 97, 5331-5348, 1992.

Wadhams, P. and B. Holt Waves in frazil and pancake ice and their detection in Seasat synthetic aperture radar imagery J. Geophys. Res., 96, 8835-8852, 1991.

Wadhams, P. Evidence for thinning of the Arctic ice cover north of Greenland *Nature*, **345**, 795-797, 1990.

Wadhams, P. M. A. Lange, and S. F. Ackley The ice thickness distribution across the atlantic sector of the antarctic ocean in midwinter *J. Geophys. Res.*, **92**, 14,535-14,552, 1987.

Wadhams, P. Sea ice topography of the arctic ocean in the region 70 W to 25 E, *Phil Trans.*, 302, 45-85, 1980.

Wadhams, P., A. E. Gill, and P. F. Linden Transects by submarine of the East Greenland Polar Front *Deep Sea Res.*, 26, 1311-1327, 1979.

Walsh, J. E. The arctic as bellweather Nature, 352, 19-20, 1991.

Walsh, J. E. and H. J. Zwally Multiyear sea ice in the arctic: model- and satellite-derived J. Geophys. Res., 95, 11,613-11,628, 1990.

Walsh, J. E., W. D. Hibler III, and B. Ross Numerical simulation of northern hemisphere sea ice variability, 1951-1980 J. Geophys. Res., 90, 4847-4865, 1985.

Walsh, J. E. The role of sea ice in climatic variability: Theories and evidence Atmosphere-Ocean, 21, 229-242, 1983.

Walsh, J. E. Empirical orthogonal functions and the statistical predictability of sea ice extent in Sea Ice Processes and Models R. S. Pritchard, ed. pp. 373-384, 1981.

Walsh, J. E. and C. M. Johnson Interannual variability and associated fluctuations in arctic sea ice extent J. Geophys. Res., 84, 6915-6928, 1979.

Walsh, J. E. and C. M. Johnson An analysis of arctic sea ice fluctuations, 1953-1977 J. Phys. Oceanogr., 9, 580-591, 1979.

Walter, B. and J. E. Overland Aircraft observations of the mean and turbulent structure of the atmospheric boundary layer during spring in the central arctic *J. Geophys. Res.*, 96, 4663-4673, 1991.

Walter, B. A. The Role of the St. Lawrence Polynya in the downwind modification of the planetary boundary layer over the Bering sea ice pack Second conference on polar meteorology and oceanography March 29-31, UW- Madison, AMS, pp. 61-64, 1988.

Washington, W. M., A. J. Semtner, G. A. Meehl, D. J. Knight, T. A. Mayer A general circulation experiment with a coupled atmosphere, ocean, and sea ice model *J. Phys. Oceanogr.*, 10, 1887-1908, 1980.

Weatherly, J. W., J. E. Walsh, and H. J. Zwally Antarctic sea ice variations and seasonal

air temperature relationships J. Geophys. Res., 96, 15,119-15,130, 1991.

Weaver, A. J., E. S. Sarichik, and J. Marotzke Freshwater flux forcing of decadal and interdecadal oceanic variability *Nature*, **353**, 836-838, 1991.

Webster, B. D. A climatology of the ice extent in the Bering Sea NOAA Technical

memorandum NWS AR-33, Anchorage, AK, 38 pp, 1981.

Welsh, J. P., R. D. Ketchum Jr., A. W. Lohanick, L. D. Farmer, D. T. Eppler, R. E. Burge, C. J. Radl. A Compendium of Arctic Environmental Information NORDA Report 138, NSTL Mississippi, 145 pp., 1986.

Wettlaufer, J. S. Heat flux at the ice-ocean interface J. Geophys. Res., 96, 7215-7236,

1991.

Whalley, E., S. J. Jones, and L. W. Gold eds The Physics and Chemistry of Ice, Papers presented at the symposum on the physics and chemistry of ice, Ottawa, Canada, 14-18 Aug 1972. Royal Society of Canada, Ottawa, 403 pp., 1973.

Wigley, T. M. L. and S. C. B. Raper Implications for climate and sea level of revised

IPCC emissions scenarios Nature, 357, 293-300, 1992.

Wiin-Nielsen, A. On the precursors of polar lows, in Polar and Arctic Lows, P. F. Twitchell, E. A. Rasmussen, and K. L. Davidson eds., A. Deepak, Hampton, VA, 1989.

Wilmott, C. J., S. G. Ackleson, R. E. Davis, J. J. Feddema, K. M. Klink, D. R. Legates, J. O'Donnell, and C. M. Rowe Statistics for the comparison of models *J. Geophys. Res.*, 90, 8995-9005, 1985.

Wilmott, C. J. On the validation of models Physical Geography, 2, 184-194, 1981.

Working Group on Sea ice and Climate Sea Ice and Climate Report of the Fifth session of the working group on sea ice and climate Bremerhaven, Germany, 13-15 June, 1991) WCRP 65, WMO/TD-No. 459, 16 pp., 1992.

Wright, D. G. and T. F. Stocker Sensitivities of a zonally averaged global ocean circu-

lation model J. Geophys. Res., 97, 12,707-12,730, 1992.

Wright, D. G. and T. F. Stocker A zonally-averaged ocean model for the thermohaline circulation Part I: Model development and flow dynamics J. Phys. Oceanogr., 21, 1713-1724, 1991.

Zillman, J. W. A study of some aspects of the radiation and heat budgets of the southern hemisphere oceans Meteorological Studies no. 26, Bureau of Meteorology, Department of the Interior, Australian Gov't Printing Service, Canberra, 562 pp., 1972. QC851.A84.

Zwally, H. J., J. C. Comiso, and J. E. Walsh Variability of Antarctic Sea Ice Proceedings of the international conference on the role of Polar regions in global change, Fairbanks, AK, p. 8, 1991.

Zwally, H. J., J. C. Comiso, C. L. Parkinson, W. J. Campbell, F. D. Carsey, and P. Gloersen Antarctic sea ice, 1973-1976: Satellite passive-microwave observations NASA SP-459, National Aeronautics and Space Administration, Washington, DC 206 pp., 1983.

Zwally, H. J. and P. Gloersen Passive microwave images of the polar regions and research applications *Polar Record*, 18, 431-450, 1977.

- No. 19. Esteva, D.C., 1988: Evaluation of Priliminary Experiments Assimilating Seasat Significant Wave Height into a Spectral Wave Model. <u>Journal of Geophysical Research. 93</u>, 14,099-14,105
- No. 20. Chao, Y.Y., 1988: Evaluation of Wave Forecast for the Gulf of Mexico. <u>Proceedings</u>
 <u>Fourth Conference Meteorology and Oceanography of the Coastal Zone</u>, 42-49
- No. 21. Breaker, L.C., 1989: El Nino and Related Variability in Sea-Surface Temperature Along the Central California Coast. <u>PACLIM Monograph of Climate Variability of the Eastern North Pacific and Western North America, Geophysical Monograph 55, AGU, 133-140.</u>
- No. 22. Yu, T.W., D.C. Esteva, and R.L. Teboulle, 1991: A Feasibility Study on Operational Use of Geosat Wind and Wave Data at the National Meteorological Center. <u>Technical Note/NMC Office Note No. 380</u>, 28pp.
- No. 23. Burroughs, L. D., 1989: Open Ocean Fog and Visibility Forecasting Guidance System. Technical Note/NMC Office Note No. 348, 18pp.
- No. 24. Gerald, V. M., 1987: Synoptic Surface Marine Data Monitoring. <u>Technical Note/NMC Office Note No. 335</u>, 10pp.
- No. 25. Breaker, L. C., 1989: Estimating and Removing Sensor Induced Correlation form AVHRR Data. <u>Journal of Geophysical Reseach, 95</u>, 9701-9711.
- No. 26. Chen, H. S., 1990: Infinite Elements for Water Wave Radiation and Scattering.

 International Journal for Numerical Methods in Fluids, 11, 555-569.
- No. 27. Gemmill, W.H., T.W. Yu, and D.M. Feit, 1988: A Statistical Comparison of Methods for Determining Ocean Surface Winds. <u>Journal of Weather and Forecasting</u>. 3, 153-160.
- No. 28. Rao. D. B., 1989: A Review of the Program of the Ocean Products Center. Weather and Forecasting. 4, 427-443.
- No. 29. Chen, H. S., 1989: Infinite Elements for Combined Diffration and Refraction .

 <u>Conference Preprint, Seventh International Conference on Finite Element Methods Flow Problems, Huntsville, Alabama</u>, 6pp.
- NO. 30. Chao, Y. Y., 1989: An Operational Spectral Wave Forecasting Model for the Gulf of Mexico. <u>Proceedings of 2nd International Workshop on Wave Forecasting and Hindcasting</u>, 240-247.
- No. 31. Esteva, D. C., 1989: Improving Global Wave Forecasting Incorporating Altimeter Data.

 <u>Proceedings of 2nd International Workshop on Wave Hindcasting and Forecasting</u>,

 <u>Vancouver, B.C., April 25-28, 1989</u>, 378-384.
- No. 32. Richardson, W. S., J. M. Nault, D. M. Feit, 1989: Computer-Worded Marine Forecasts.

 Preprint, 6th Symp. on Coastal Ocean Management Coastal Zone 89, 4075-4084.
- No. 33. Chao, Y. Y., T. L. Bertucci, 1989: A Columbia River Entrance Wave Forecasting Program Developed at the Ocean Products Center. <u>Techical Note/NMC Office Note 361</u>.
- No. 34. Burroughs, L. D., 1989: Forecasting Open Ocean Fog and Visibility. <u>Preprint, 11th Conference on Probability and Statisites, Monterey, Ca.</u>, 5pp.
- No. 35. Rao, D. B., 1990: Local and Regional Scale Wave Models. <u>Proceeding (CMM/WMO)</u>
 <u>Technical Conference on Waves, WMO, Marine Meteorological of Related Oceanographic Activities Report No. 12</u>, 125-138.

- lo. 36. Burroughs, L.D., 1991: Forecast Guidance for Santa Ana conditions. <u>Technical Procedures Bulletin No. 391</u>, 11pp.
- No. 37. Burroughs, L. D., 1989: Ocean Products Center Products Review Summary. <u>Technical Note/NMC Office Note No. 359</u>. 29pp.
- o. 38. Feit, D. M., 1989: Compendium of Marine Meteorological and Oceanographic Products of the Ocean Products Center (revision 1). NOAA Technical Memo NWS/NMC 68.
- o. 39. Esteva, D. C., Y. Y. Chao, 1991: The NOAA Ocean Wave Model Hindcast for LEWEX.

 <u>Directional Ocean Wave Spectra, Johns Hopkins University Press</u>, 163-166.
- o. 40. Sanchez, B. V., D. B. Rao, S. D. Steenrod, 1987: Tidal Estimation in the Atlantic and Indian Oceans, 3° x 3° Solution. NASA Technical Memorandum 87812, 18pp.
- o. 41. Crosby, D.S., L.C. Breaker, and W.H. Gemmill, 1990: A Difintion for Vector Correlation and its Application to Marine Surface Winds. <u>Technical Note/NMC Office Note No. 365</u>, 52pp.
 - . 42. Feit, D.M., and W.S. Richardson, 1990: Expert System for Quality Control and Marine Forecasting Guidance. <u>Preprint, 3rd Workshop Operational and Metoerological. CMOS</u>, 6pp.
- o. 43. Gerald, V.M., 1990: OPC Unified Marine Database Verification System. <u>Technical Note/NMC Office Note No.~ 368</u>, 14pp.
- o. 44. Wohl, G.M., 1990: Sea Ice Edge Forecast Verification System. <u>National Weather</u>
 <u>Association Digest</u>, (submitted)
- o. 45. Feit, D.M., and J.A. Alpert, 1990: An Operational Marine Fog Prediction Model. NMC Office Note No. 371, 18pp.
- o. 46. Yu, T. W., and R. L. Teboulle, 1991: Recent Assimilation and Forecast Experiments at the National Meteorological Center Using SEASAT-A Scatterometer Winds. <u>Technical Note/NMC Office Note No. 383</u>, 45pp.
- o. 47. Chao, Y.Y., 1990: On the Specification of Wind Speed Near the Sea Surface. <u>Marine Forecaster Training Manual</u>, (submitted)
- o. 48. Breaker, L.C., L.D. Burroughs, T.B. Stanley, and W.B. Campbell, 1992: Estimating Surface Currents in the Slope Water Region Between 37 and 41°N Using Satellite Feature Tracking. <u>Technical Note</u>, 47pp.
- o. 49. Chao, Y.Y., 1990: The Gulf of Mexico Spectral Wave Forecast Model and Products.

 <u>Technical Procedures Bulletin No. 381</u>, 3pp.
- o. 50. Chen, H.S., 1990: Wave Calculation Using WAM Model and NMC Wind. <u>Preprint</u>, 8th ASCE <u>Engineering Mechanical Conference</u>, 1, 368-372.
- o. 51. Chao, Y.Y., 1990: On the Transformation of Wave Spectra by Current and Bathymetry.

 Preprint. 8th ASCE Engineering Mechnical Conference, 1, 333-337.
- o. 52. Breaker, L.C., W.H. Gemmill, and D.S. Crosby, 1990: A Vector Correlation Coefficient in Geophysical: Theoretical Background and Application. <u>Deep Sea</u> Research, (to be submitted)
- o. 53. Rao, D.B., 1991: Dynamical and Statistical Prediction of Marine Guidance Products.

 <u>Proceedings, IEEE Conference Oceans 91</u>, 3, 1177-1180.

OPC CONTRIBUTIONS (Cont.)

- No. 54. Gemmill, W.H., 1991: High-Resolution Regional Ocean Surface Wind Fields.

 <u>Proceedings. AMS 9th Conference on Numerical Weather Prediction</u>, Denver, CO, Oct. 14-18, 1991, 190-191.
- No. 55. Yu, T.W., and D. Deaven, 1991: Use of SSM/I Wind Speed Data in NMC's GDAS.

 <u>Proceedings, AMS 9th Conference on Numerical Weather Prediction</u>, Denver, CO, Oct.
 14-18, 1991, 416-417.
- No. 56. Burroughs, L.D., and J.A. Alpert, 1992: Numerical Fog and Visiability Guidance in Coastal Regions. <u>Technical Procedures Bulletin</u>. (to be submitted)
- No. 57. Chen, H.S., 1992: Taylor-Gelerkin Method for Wind Wave Propagation. ASCE 9th Conf. Eng. Mech. (in press)
- No. 58. Breaker, L.C., and W.H. Gemmill, and D.S. Crosby, 1992: A Technique for Vector Correlation and its Application to Marine Surface Winds. AMS 12th Conference on Probability and Statistics in the Atmospheric Sciences, Toronto, Ontario, Canada, June 22-26, 1992.
- No. 59. Breaker, L.C., and X.-H. Yan, 1992: Surface Circulation Estimation Using Image Processing and Computer Vision Methods Applied to Sequential Satellite Imagery.

 Proceeding of the 1st Thematic Conference on Remote Sensing for Marine Coastal Environment, New Orleans, LA, June 15-17, 1992.
- No. 60. Wohl, G., 1992: Operational Demonstration of ERS-1 SAR Imagery at the Joint Ice Center. <u>Proceeding of the MTS 92 Global Ocean Partnership</u>, Washington, DC, Oct. 19-21, 1992.
- No. 61. Waters, M.P., Caruso, W.H. Gemmill, W.S. Richardson, and W.G. Pichel, 1992: An Interactive Information and Processing System for the Real-Time Quality Control of Marine Meteorological Oceanographic Data. 1993.
- No. 62. Breaker, L.C., and V. Krasnopolsky, 1992: The Problem of AVHRR Image Navigation Revisited. <u>Intr. Journal of Remote Sensing</u> (in press).
- No. 63. Breaker, L.C., D.S. Crosby, and W.H. Gemmill, 1992: The Application of a New Definition for Vector Correlation to Problems in Oceanography and Meteorology.

 <u>Journal of Atmospheric and Oceanic Technology</u> (submitted).
- No. 64. Grumbine, R., 1992: The Thermodynamic Predictability of Sea Ice. <u>Journal of Glaciology</u>, (in press).
- No. 65. Chen, H.S., 1993: Global Wave Prediction Using the WAM Model and NMC Winds. 1993

 International Conference on Hydro Science and Engineering, Washington, DC, June 7 11, 1993. (submitted)
- No. 66. Krasnopolsky, V., and L.C. Breaker, 1993: Multi-Lag Predictions for Time Series Generated by a Complex Physical System using a Neural Network Approach. <u>Journal of Physics A: Mathematical and General</u>, (submitted).
- No. 67. Breaker, L.C., and Alan Bratkovich, 1993: Coastal-Ocean Processes and their Influence on the Oil Spilled off San Francisco by the M/V Puerto Rican. Marine Environmental Research, (submitted)

OPC CONTRIBUTIONS (Cont.)

- No. 68. Breaker, L.C., L.D. Burroughs, J.F. Culp, N.L. Gunasso, R. Teboulle, and C.R. Wong, 1993: Surface and Near-Surface Marine Observations During Hurricane Andrew.

 Weather and Forecasting, (to be submitted).
- No. 69. Burroughs, L.C., and R. Nichols, 1993: The National Marine Verification Program, Technical Note, (in press).
- No. 70. Gemmill, W.H., and R. Teboulle, 1993: The Operational Use of SSM/I Wind Speed Data over Oceans. <u>Pre-print 13th Conference on Weather Analyses and Forecasting</u>, (submitted).
- No. 71. Yu, T.-W., J.C. Derber, and R.N. Hoffman, 1993: Use of ERS-1 Scatterometer Backscattered Measurements in Atmospheric Analyses. <u>Pre-print 13th Conference on Weather Analyses and Forecasting</u>, (submitted).
- No. 72. Chalikov, D. and Y. Liberman, 1993: Director Modeling of Nonlinear Waves Dynamics.

 J. Physical, (submitted).
- No. 73. Woiceshyn, P., T.W. Yu, W.H. Gemmill, 1993: Use of ERS-1 Scatterometer Data to Derive Ocean Surface Winds at NMC. <u>Pre-print 13th Conference on Weather Analyses and Forecasting</u>, (submitted).
- No. 74. Grumbine, R.W., 1993: Sea Ice Prediction Physics. Technical Note, (in press)
- No. 75. Chalikov, D., 1993: The Parameterization of the Wave Boundary Layer. <u>Journal of Physical Oceanography</u>, (to be submitted).